NIT FOR PROVIDING SERVICES OF AAYAS & MALIS

OSD, Care Taking Branch, Directorate of Education, GNCT of Delhi, Old Secretariat, Delhi-110054.

GOVERNMENT OF NATINAL CAPITAL TERRITORY OF DELHI DIRECTORATE OF EDUCATION OLD. SECTT. DELHI-54.

e-PROCUREMENT TENDER NOTICE

e-tenders are invited from eligible agency for providing Aayas & Malis in Govt. Schools under Directorate of Education, Delhi for a period of two years which is extendable for further two years subject to satisfactory performance on outsourcing basis through **e-tendering.** NIT has been uploaded and is available along with terms and conditions at <u>https://govtprocurement.delhi.gov.in</u>. All the tenderers should apply online before the Last Date and Time.

Date of Invitation	:	07.01.2019
Pre Bid Meeting	:	15.01.2019 at 3.00 pm
Uploading of Clarification (if any)	:	22.01.2019
Last date of submission of EMD	:	12.02.2019 at 12.00 pm
Online submission of bids	:	12.02.2019 at 12.00 pm
Opening of technical bids	:	12.02.2019 at 3.00 pm
Financial Bid	:	will be decided later

Further details can be seen at https://govtprocurement.delhi.gov.in

The first requirement to participate in e-tender is to have digital signature and the registration of bidders with Application Service Provider National Informatics Centre is mandatory. For any enquiry about e-tender/digital signature, please contact at NIC Help Desk, C Wing, 6th floor, Vikas Bhawan-2, Near-Metcalf House, Delhi-110054, Tel No. 011-23813523., Civil Lines

OSD, Care Taking Branch, Directorate of Education, GNCT of Delhi, Old Secretariat, Delhi-110054.



DIRECTORATE OF EDUCATION, GNCT OF DELHI, CARE TAKING BRANCH OLD SECRETARIATE DELHI-110054.

NOTICE INVITING TENDER FOR PROVIDING SERVICES OF MALI & AAYA

INTRODUCTION

- 1.1.1 [The Lt. Governor of National Capital Territory of Delhi acting through and represented by the Authority i.e. Director (Education), GNCT of Delhi and having its principal office at Old Secretariat, Delhi-110054 is engaged in the administration and development of the National Capital Territory of Delhi with the objective of improving its efficiency in the delivery of policies and programmes i.e. imparting school education to the children studying in govt. schools. The Authority proposes to engage the outsourced Services of Mali & Aaya of a licensed Service Provider as in accordance with the terms specified in this RFP] against the vacant posts for the period of two years which is extendable for two years subject to satisfactory performance. Estimated cost of the tender stands Rs 18.50 Crore (Approx.) per year.
- 1.1.2 The single proposal is to be submitted for the both the categories posts Aaya & Mali. The separate/part proposal will be rejected. The Selected Bidder would provide the manpower services in accordance with the agreement to be entered into between the Authority and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider (the "Agreement") substantially in the form at Schedule-2 of this RFP. The deployment of Personnel and the estimated Cost of Services is indicated at Schedule-1, and is briefly summarized as under:

Schedule – I

SI. No.	Category of Personnel	Classificati on of Post	Number of Personnel	Cost of Services per month excluding Premium
				(In Rs. Lakh)
Ι.	Mali	Unskilled	98	146.38
2.	Aaya		790	

Authority means "Director of Education, Delhi" in this RFP.

1.1.3 In pursuance of the above, the Authority has decided to carry out the process to award the contract to a Services of Mali & Aaya Provider who is capable of providing suitable (and uniformed) workers to meet the requirements of the Authority within the stipulated time frame and for the duration specified in this RFP and the Agreement.

1.2 **Request for Proposals**

The Authority invites proposals (the "**Proposals**" or "**Bids**") for selection of a Services of Mali & Aaya Provider for improving its efficiency in the delivery of various programs and policies. The Authority intends to select the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider through an open competitive bidding process in accordance with the procedure set out herein.

1.3 **Due diligence by Bidders**

Bidders are encouraged to inform themselves fully about the assignment and the local conditions of schools, Stadia and field offices under Directorate of Education, GNCTD before submitting the Proposal by paying a visit to the above mentioned locations under the Authority, sending written queries to the Authority, and attending a Pre-Bid Conference on the date and time specified in tender documents.

1.4 Similar works

The bidder should have experience to have undertaken similar work or related work that is engaging unskilled, semi-skilled and skilled workers in Government/Semi Government/Public Sector Undertaking/autonomous institution during a period of 3 (three) years preceding the bid due date. For each person engaged for a period of not less than Nine Months under an eligible assignment, a score of I (one) for unskilled worker, 2 (Two) for semi-skilled worker and 3 (Three) for skilled worker shall be awarded. To be eligible for pre-qualification, a bidder should have a cumulative three-year score equal to 10 (ten) times the number of personnel proposed to be procured under the RFP.

1.5 Availability of RFP Document

The document can be downloaded from the Official Website of the Authority i.e. <u>https://govtprocurement.delhi.gov.in</u>.

1.6 Validity of the Proposal

The Proposal shall be valid for a period of not less than 90 days from the Bid Due Date (the "**Bid Due Date**").

1.7 Brief description of the Selection Process

It will be two stage selection process (collectively the "**Selection Process**") for evaluating the Proposals comprising technical and financial proposals to be submitted online in addition to submission of original & legible documents of Technical Bid in separate sealed envelopes. In the first stage,

a technical evaluation will be carried out as specified in Clause 3.1 for determining the eligibility and assigning a Technical Score. Based on this technical evaluation, a list of pre-qualified and short-listed bidders shall be prepared as specified in Clause 3.3. In the second stage, a financial evaluation will be carried out as specified in Clause 3.4.2, based on the premium, to be expressed in Rs. ***** (Rupees) per worker per month, excluding the Costs of Services, required by the Bidder for providing the Services (the "**Premium**"). In this RFP, the term "**Lowest Bidder**" shall mean the Bidder who requires the lowest Premium, not being less than 5% of cost of services for providing the services. The Premium is fixed during the whole period of tender.

1.8 Payment

All payments to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be made in accordance with the provisions of this RFP.

1.9 Visit to the Authority's offices and inspection of data

Prospective Bidders may visit the Authority's offices and review the available data at any time prior to Bid Due Date. For this purpose, they will provide at least two days notice to the nodal officer specified below: **The OSD (CTB), Directorate of Education, Room No. 256, Old Secretariat, Delhi - 54** Phone: 23890252 Email: <u>6000009ctb@gmail.com</u>

1.10 **Pre-Bid Conference**

The date, time and venue of Pre-Bid Conference shall be as per schedule

Venue: Special Director (CTB), Directorate of Education, Room No. 7, Old Secretariat, Delhi – 54

1.11 **Communications**

1.11.1 communications including the submission of Proposal should be addressed to:
OSD (CTB), Directorate of Education, Room No. 256, Old Secretariat, Delhi 110054
Phone: 23890252 Email:

600009ctb@gmail.com

1.11.2 The Official Website of the Authority is <u>www.edudel.nic.in</u>

1.11.3 All communications, including the envelopes (and also the envelope containing Bid Security/ EMD) should contain the following information, to be marked at the top in bold letters: RFP File No. F.1/CTB/612/2017-18 for Procurement of outsourced Mali & Aaya.

1. INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

A. **GENERAL**

2.1 Scope of Proposal

- 2.1.1 Detailed description of the objectives, scope of services and other requirements including the terms and conditions for providing Services of Mali & Aaya are specified in this RFP. In case an applicant firm (the "Bidder") possesses the requisite experience and capabilities required for undertaking the assignment, it may participate in the Selection Process in response to this invitation. The manner in which the Proposal is required to be submitted, evaluated and accepted is explained in this RFP. <u>The Single proposal is to be submitted for both categories post Aaya & Mali. The separate proposal/part proposal will be rejected.</u>
- 2.1.2 The selection of Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be on the basis of an evaluation by the Authority through the Selection Process specified in this RFP. Bidders shall be deemed to have understood and agreed that no explanation or justification for any aspect of the Selection Process will be given and that the Authority's decisions are without any right of appeal whatsoever.
- 2.1.3 The Bidder shall submit its Proposal in the form and manner specified in this Section-2 of the RFP. The Technical Proposal shall be submitted in the form at Appendix-I in the office along with valid EMD and on line also and the Financial Proposal shall be submitted on line in the form at Appendix-II. Upon selection, the Bidder shall be required to enter into an agreement with the Authority in the form specified at Schedule-2.
- 2.1.4 The selected Bidder shall be required to employ and provide suitable i.e., experienced, medically fit Mali & Aaya whose character and antecedents verified from local police authorities and an undertaking in this regard is to be submitted by the contractor to the department, to discharge their respective responsibilities efficiently at all times in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement.

2.2 Conditions of Eligibility of Bidders

- 2.2.1 Bidders must read carefully the minimum conditions of eligibility (the "Conditions of Eligibility") provided herein. Proposals of only those Bidders who satisfy the Conditions of Eligibility will be considered for evaluation.
- 2.2.2 To be eligible for evaluation of its Proposal, the Bidder shall fulfill the following:
- (A) Technical Capacity: The Bidder shall have, over the past 3 (three) years preceding the Bid Due Date, undertaken Eligible Assignments as specified in Clause 3.1.3 and achieved the minimum Technical Score as specified in Clause 3.3.1.

Financial Capacity: The Bidder shall have a minimum Net Worth² (the "**Financial Capacity**") The average annual turnover 30 % of estimated cost for the preceding three financial years.

The Bidder shall enclose with its Proposal, certificate(s) in the prescribed formats from its Statutory Auditors^{\$} stating (a) the total number of Personnel provided for a period not less than 9 (nine) months each and its total revenues from provision of manpower services during each of the 3 (three) financial years preceding the Bid Due date; and (b) the total number of Personnel provided for a period not less than 9 (nine) months in respect of each of the Eligible Assignments specified in the Proposal and the payments received for each such assignment. In the event that the Bidder does not have a statutory auditor, it shall provide the requisite certificate (s) from the firm of Chartered Accountants that ordinarily audits the annual accounts of the Bidder.

- 2.2.3 The Bidder shall enclose with its Bid, certificate(s) from statutory auditors of the Bidder specifying the Net Worth of the Bidder, as average annual 30% of estimated cost for the preceding three financial years, and also specifying that the methodology adopted for calculating such Net Worth conforms to the provisions of this Clause 2.2.4. For the purposes of this RFP, net worth (the "**Net Worth**") shall mean the sum of subscribed and paid up equity and reserves from which shall be deducted the sum of revaluation reserves, miscellaneous expenditure not written off and reserves not available for distribution to equity share holders.
- 2.2.4 Bidder should submit a Power of Attorney as per the format at Form-4 of Appendix-I; provided, however, that such Power of Attorney would not be required if the Bid is signed by a partner of the Bidder, in case the Bidder is a partnership firm or limited liability partnership.

 $^{^2}$ Net Worth has been adopted as the criterion for assessing financial capacity since it is a comprehensive indication of the financial strength of the Bidder. The Net Worth of the bidder should be average annual turnover 30 % of the estimated cost for the preceding three financial years.

^{2.2.5} Any entity which has been barred, penalized /proceeded against by the Central Government, any State Government, a statutory authority e.g. EPFO, ESI etc. or a public sector undertaking, as the case may be, from participating in any Services, and the bar subsists as on the date of Proposal, would not be eligible to submit a Proposal either by itself or through its Associate.

^{2.2.6} A Bidder or its Associate should have, during the last three years, neither failed to perform on any agreement, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Bidder or its Associate, nor been expelled from any project or agreement nor have had any agreement terminated for breach by such Bidder or its Associate.

- 2.2.7 While submitting a Proposal, the Bidder should attach clearly marked and referenced continuation sheets in the event that the space provided in the specified forms in the Appendices is insufficient. Alternatively, Bidders may format the specified forms <u>in the manner as specified in this RFP</u> making due provision for incorporation of the requested information.
- 2.2.8 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, in the event that the Bid Due Date falls within 3 (three) months of the closing of the latest financial year of a Bidder, it shall ignore such financial year for the purposes of its Bid and furnish all its information and certification with reference to the 3 (three) years or I (one) year, as the case may be, preceding its latest financial year. For the avoidance of doubt, financial year shall, for the purposes of a Bid hereunder, mean the accounting year followed by the Bidder in the course of its normal business.
- 2.2.9 Other Eligibility conditions shall include:

(a) No Bidder shall be eligible for consideration hereunder if it has been awarded during the period of I (one) year preceding Bid Due Date.

(i) more than 3 (three) assignments to provide manpower services to the Authority; or

(ii) more than 10 (ten) assignments to provide manpower services to the Government of the NCT of Delhi, including any Department, public sector undertaking, autonomous institution or any other entity owned or controlled by the Government of the NCT of Delhi:

(b) The restriction in Sub-clause (i) shall not apply if the total manpower provided to the Authority is less than 500 (five hundred) persons and the restriction in Sub-clause (ii) shall not apply if the total manpower provided to any and all entities specified therein is less than 5,000 (five thousand) persons.]

2.3 Conflict of Interest

- 2.3.1 A Bidder shall not have a conflict of interest that may affect the Selection Process or the award of <u>Services of Mali & Aaya</u> hereunder (the "Conflict of Interest"). Any Bidder found to have a Conflict of Interest shall be disqualified. In the event of disqualification, the Authority shall forfeit and appropriate the Bid as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority for, *inter alia*, the time, cost and effort of the Authority including consideration of such Bidder's Proposal, without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the Authority hereunder or otherwise.
- 2.3.2 The Authority requires that the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider renders professional, objective, and impartial Services of Mali & Aaya and at all times hold the Authority's interests paramount, avoid conflicts with other assignments or its own interests, and act without any consideration for future work. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall not accept or engage in any assignment that would be in conflict with its prior or current obligations to other clients, or that may place it in a position of not being able to carry out the assignment in the best interests of the Authority.
- 2.3.3 Without limiting the generality of the above, a Bidder shall be deemed to have a Conflict of Interest affecting the Selection Process, if:
 - (a) the Bidder or its Associate and any other Bidder have common controlling shareholders or other ownership interest; or
 - (b) such Bidder or its Associate receives or has received any direct or indirect subsidy or grant from any other Bidder or its Associate; or
 - (c) such Bidder has the same legal representative or address for purposes of this Bid as any other Bidder; or
 - (d) such Bidder has a relationship with another Bidder, directly or through common third parties, that puts them in a position to have access to each other's information about, or to influence the Bid of either or each other; or
 - (e) there is a conflict among this and other assignments of the Bidder and any subsidiaries or entities controlled by such Bidder or having common controlling shareholders; or
 - (f) a firm which has been engaged by the Authority to provide goods or works for the Authority, and its Associates, will be disqualified from

providing Services for the Authority; conversely, a firm hired to provide Services for the Authority, and its Associates, will be disqualified from subsequently providing goods or works related to the same Authority, save and except as provided in Clause 2.3.4.

For purposes of this RFP, Associate means, in relation to the Bidder, a person who controls, is controlled by, or is under the common control with such Bidder (the "**Associate**"). As used in this definition, the expression "control" means, with respect to a person which is a company or corporation, the ownership, directly or indirectly, of more than 50% (fifty per cent) of the voting shares of such person, and with respect to a person which is not a company or corporation, the power to direct the management and policies of such person by operation of law or by contract.

2.3.4 A Bidder eventually <u>selected</u> to provide the <u>Services of Mali & Aaya</u>, and its Associates, shall be disqualified from subsequently providing goods or works related to the Authority and any breach of this obligation shall be construed as Conflict of Interest; provided that the restriction herein shall not apply after a period of 3 (three) months from the completion of this assignment; provided further that this restriction shall not apply to Services provided in continuation of this Agreement.

2.4 Number of Proposals

No Bidder or its Associate shall submit more than one Bid for the Services. A Bidder applying individually or as an Associate shall not be entitled to submit another bid.

2.5 Cost of Proposal

The Bidders shall be responsible for all of the costs associated with the preparation of their Proposals and their participation in the Selection Process including subsequent negotiation, visits to the Authority's offices. The Authority will not be responsible or in any way liable for such costs, regardless of the conduct or outcome of the Selection Process.

2.6 Site visit and verification of information

Bidders are **<u>advised</u>** to submit their respective Proposals after visiting the Authority's offices and ascertaining for themselves the office conditions, location, surroundings, climate, working environment, Applicable Laws and regulations or any other matter considered relevant by them.

2.7 Acknowledgement by Bidder

2.7.1 It shall be deemed that by submitting the Proposal, the Bidder has:

- (a) made a complete and careful examination of the RFP;
- (b) received all relevant information requested from the Authority;
- (c) acknowledged and accepted the risk of inadequacy, error or mistake in the information provided in the RFP or furnished by or on behalf of the Authority or relating to any of the matters referred to in Clause 2.6 above;
- (d) satisfied itself about all matters, things and information, including matters referred to in Clause 2.6 herein above, necessary and required for submitting an informed Bid and performance of all of its obligations thereunder;
- (e) acknowledged that it does not have a Conflict of Interest; and
- (f) agreed to be bound by the undertaking provided by it under and in terms hereof.
- 2.7.2 The Authority shall not be liable for any omission, mistake or error on the part of the Bidder in respect of any of the above or on account of any matter or thing arising out of or concerning or relating to RFP or the Selection Process, including any error or mistake therein or in any information or data given by the Authority.

2.8 Right to reject any or all Proposals

- 2.8.1 Notwithstanding anything contained in this RFP, the Authority reserves the right to accept or reject any Proposal and to annul the Selection Process and reject all Proposals, at any time without any liability or any obligation for such acceptance, rejection or annulment, and without assigning any reasons thereof.
- 2.8.2 Without prejudice to the generality of Clause 2.8.1, the Authority reserves the right to reject any Proposal if:
- (a) at any time, a material misrepresentation is made or discovered, or
- (b) the Bidder does not provide, within the time specified by the Authority, the supplemental information sought by the Authority for evaluation of the Proposal.

Misrepresentation/ improper response by the Bidder may lead to the disqualification of the Bidder. If such disqualification / rejection occurs after the

Proposals have been opened and the Lowest Bidder gets disqualified / rejected, then the Authority reserves the right to consider the second lowest Bidder, or any other measure as may be deemed fit in the sole discretion of the Authority, including annulment of the Selection Process.

B. **DOCUMENTS**

2.9 Contents of the RFP

The RFP comprises the Disclaimer set forth hereinabove, the contents as listed below and will additionally include any Addendum/Amendment issued in accordance with Clause 2.11.

Request for Proposal

- 1. Introduction
- 2. Instructions to Bidders
- 3. Criteria for Evaluation
- 4. Fraud and corrupt practices
- 5. Pre-Bid Conference
- 6. Miscellaneous

Schedules

I. Deployment and costs of Personnel Annex – I : Deployment of Personnel

Annex – II : Estimate of Costs of Services

2. Form of Agreement

Annex – I : Deployment of Personnel

- Annex II : Estimate of Costs of Services
- Annex III : Bank Guarantee for Performance Security
- Annex IV : Bank Guarantee for Advance Payments

Appendix –I : Technical Proposal

Form – I : Letter of Proposal

- Form -2: Particulars of the Bidder
- Form 3 : Statement of Legal Capacity
- Form 4 : Power of Attorney
- Form 5 : Financial Capacity of Bidder
- Form 6 : Abstract of Eligible Assignments of Bidder
- Form 7 : Eligible Assignments of Bidder
- Form 8 : Existing assignments of Bidder for manpower services awarded by Government of NCT of Delhi.

Appendix-II: Financial Proposal

Form-I: Financial Proposal

2.10 Clarifications

2.10.1 Bidders requiring any clarification on the RFP may send their queries to the Authority by e-mail so as to reach before the date mentioned in the Schedule.

The Authority shall endeavour to respond to the queries within the period specified therein but not later than 07 days prior to the Bid Due Date. The responses will be sent by e-mail.

2.10.2 The Authority reserves the right to respond to any questions or provide any clarifications, in its sole discretion, and nothing in this clause 2.10 shall be constructed as obliging the Authority to respond to any question or to provide any clarification.

2.11 Amendment of RFP

- 2.11.1 At any time prior to the deadline for submission of Proposal, the Authority may, for any reason, whether at its own initiative or in response to clarifications requested by a Bidder, modify the RFP document by the issuance of Addendum/Amendment and posting it on the Education Department website : <u>www.edudel.nic.in.</u>
- 2.11.2 All such amendments will be notified through e-mail to all Bidders. The amendments will also be posted on the Official Website <u>www.edudel.nic.in</u> along with the revised RFP containing the amendments and will be binding on all Bidders.
- 2.11.3 In order to afford the Bidders a reasonable time for taking an amendment into account, or for any other reason, the Authority may, in its sole discretion, extend the Bid Due Date^{\$}.

C. PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION OF PROPOSAL

2.12 Language

The Proposal with all accompanying documents (the "**Documents**") and all communications in relation to or concerning the Selection Process shall be in English language and strictly on the forms provided in this RFP. No supporting document or printed literature shall be submitted with the Proposal unless specifically asked for and in case any of these Documents is in another language, it must be accompanied by an accurate translation of the relevant passages in English, in which case, for all purposes of interpretation of the Proposal, the translation in English shall prevail.

^{\$} While extending the Bid Due Date on account of an addendum, the Authority shall have due regard for the time required by Bidders to address the amendments specified therein. In the case of significant amendments, at least 7 (seven) days shall be provided between the date of amendment and the Bid Due Date, and in the case of minor amendments, at least 5 (five) days shall be provided.

2.13 Format and signing of Proposal

- 2.13.1 The Bidder shall provide all the information sought under this RFP. The Authority would evaluate only those Proposals that are received in the specified forms and complete in all respects.
- 2.13.2 The Bidder shall prepare one original set of the Proposal (together with originals/ copies of Documents required to be submitted along therewith pursuant to this RFP) and clearly marked "ORIGINAL". In addition, the Bidder shall submit 2 (two) copies of the Proposal, alongwith Documents, marked "COPY". In the event of any discrepancy between the original and its copies, the original shall prevail.
- 2.13.3 The Proposal, and its copy, shall be typed and signed by the authorized signatory of the Bidder who shall initial each page, in blue ink. In case of printed and published Documents, only the cover shall be initialed. All the alterations, omissions, additions, or any other amendments made to the Proposal shall be initialed by the person(s) signing the Proposal. The Proposals must be properly signed by the authorized representative (the "Authorized Representative") as detailed below:
- (a) by the proprietor, in case of a proprietary firm; or
- (b) by a partner, in case of a partnership firm and/or a limited liability partnership; or
- (c) by a duly authorized person holding the Power of Attorney, in case of a Limited Company or a corporation.

A copy of the Power of Attorney certified under the hands of a partner or director of the Bidder and notarized by a notary public in the form specified in Appendix-I (Form-4) shall accompany the Proposal.

2.13.4 Bidders should note the Bid Due Date, as specified in Clause 1.8, for online submission of Proposals. Except as specifically provided in this RFP, no supplementary material will be entertained by the Authority, and that evaluation will be carried out only on the basis of Documents received by the closing time of Bid Due Date as specified in Clause 2.16.

Bidders will ordinarily not be asked to provide additional material information or documents subsequent to the date of submission, and unsolicited material if submitted will be summarily rejected. For the avoidance of doubt, the Authority reserves the right to seek clarifications under and in accordance with the provisions of Clause 2.24.

2.14 Technical Proposal

- 2.14.1 Bidders shall submit the technical proposal in the formats at Appendix-I (the Technical Proposal").
- 2.14.2 While submitting the Technical Proposal, the Bidder shall, in particular, ensure that:
- (a) The Bid Security is provided;
- (b) all forms are submitted in the prescribed formats and signed by the prescribed signatories;
- (c) Power of Attorney, if applicable, is executed as per Applicable Laws: and
- (d) the proposal is responsive in terms of Clause 2.22.3.
- 2.14.3 Failure to comply with the requirements spelt out in this Clause 2.14 shall make the Proposal liable to be rejected.
- 2.14.4 Technical Proposal shall not include any financial information relating to the Financial Proposal.
- 2.14.5 Authority reserves the right to verify all statements, information and documents, submitted by the Bidder in response to the RFP. Any such verification or the lack of such verification by the Authority to undertake such verification shall not relieve the Bidder of its obligations or liabilities hereunder nor will it affect any rights of the Authority thereunder.
- 2.14.6 In case it is found during the evaluation or at any time before signing of the Agreement or after its execution and during the period of subsistence thereof, that one or more of the eligibility conditions have not been met by the Bidder or the Bidder has made material misrepresentation or has given any materially incorrect or false information, the Bidder shall be disqualified forthwith if not yet appointed as the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider either by issue of the LOA or entering into of the Agreement, and if the Selected Bidder has already been issued the LOA or has entered into the Agreement, as the case may be, the same shall, notwithstanding anything to the contrary

contained therein or in this RFP, be liable to be terminated, by a communication in writing by the Authority without the Authority being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Bidder or Services Provider, as the case may be.

In such an event, the Authority shall forfeit and appropriate the Bid security as mutually agreed pre-estimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority for, *inter alia*, time, cost and effort of the Authority, without prejudice to any other right or remedy that may be available to the Authority.

2.15 Financial Proposal

- 2.15.1 Bidders shall submit the financial proposal <u>online</u> in the format at Appendix-II (the "Financial Proposal") clearly indicating the Premium per worker per month in both figures and words, in Indian Rupees, and signed by the Bidder's Authorized Representative. In the event of any difference between figures and words, the amount indicated in words shall prevail.
- 2.15.1 The Premium payable to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be in addition to the Costs of Services which shall be due and payable in accordance with the provisions of this RFP and the Agreement.
- 2.15.2 The Costs of Services shall mean and include the remuneration payable by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to its Personnel including the employer's contribution to EPF and ESI and all taxes (Excluding service tax) due and payable in accordance with this RFP (the "Costs of Services").
- 2.15.3 The service provider shall provide 2 (two) summer and 2 (two) winter uniform to each Mali & Aaya.

<u>Mali</u>: The Service provide shall provide requisite equipments i.e. Rake, Trowel, Pruning shears, Hoe, Saws, Scissors, Lawn Mowers, Garden hose, Shovel, Spade and other Garden tools etc to each Mali.

<u>Aaya</u>: The Service provider shall provide following items per month to each aaya:-

- I. 4 (four) towels size (4 X 2 feet)
- 2. 01 (one) bucket.
- 3. Liquid soap for hand wash (2 litre)
- 4. Baby skin friendly soap for cleaning bady after toilet (2 litre)
- 5. 2 mugs.
- 6. Washing detergent for towel (2 kg)
- 2.15.4 While submitting the Financial Proposal, the Bidder shall ensure the following:
 - (i) All the costs associated with the assignment are included in the Financial Proposal which shall cover remuneration of Personnel and taxes etc.

The Financial Proposal shall include reimbursement of the Costs of Services in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement and the Premium per worker per month quoted by the Bidder; and

(ii) the total amount indicated in the Financial Proposal shall be without any condition attached or subject to any assumption, and shall be final and binding. In case any assumption or condition is indicated in the Financial Proposal, it shall be considered non-responsive and liable to be rejected.

2.16 Submission of Proposal

- 2.16.1 The Bidders shall submit the Proposal in bound form with all pages numbered serially and by giving an index of submissions. Each page of the submission shall be initialed by the Authorized Representative of the Bidder as per the terms of the RFP. In case the proposal is submitted on the document downloaded from Official Website, the Bidder shall be responsible for its accuracy and correctness as per the version uploaded by the Authority and shall ensure that there are no changes caused in the content of the downloaded document. In case of any discrepancy between the downloaded or photocopied version of the RFP and the original RFP issued by the Authority, the latter shall prevail.
- 2.16.2 The proposal comprising Technical proposal and EMD will be sealed in an outer envelope separately which will bear the address of the Authority, RFP Notice number and Services name is indicated at Clause No. 1.11.1 and 1.13.1 and the name and address of the bidder. It shall bear on top.

If the envelope is not sealed and marked as instructed above, the Authority assume no responsibility for the misplacement of premature opening of the contents of the Proposal submitted and consequent losses, if any, suffered by the bidder.

- 2.16.3 Subject to the provisions of Clause 2.16.8, the aforesaid outer envelope will contain two separate sealed envelopes, one clearly marked **'Technical Proposal'** and the other clearly marked **'EMD'**. The envelope marked "Technical Proposal" shall contain:
 - (i) Bid in the prescribed format (Form-1 of Appendix-I) along with Forms 1 to 8 of Appendix-I and supporting documents; and
 - (ii) Bid security as specified in Clause 2.20.1.

The financial proposal is submitted online in prescribed format (Form I of Appendix – II).

- 2.16.4 The Technical Proposal shall be typed or written in indelible ink and signed by the Authorized Representative of the Bidder. All pages of the original Technical Proposal must be numbered and initialed by the person or persons signing the Proposal.
- 2.16.5 The completed Technical Proposal must be delivered on or before the specified time on the Bid Due Date. Proposals submitted by fax, telex, telegram or e-mail, other than the specified e-platform for bidding, shall not be entertained.
- 2.16.6 The Proposal shall be made in the Forms specified in this RFP. Any attachment to such Forms must be provided on separate sheets of paper and only

information that is directly relevant should be provided. This may include photocopies of the relevant pages of printed documents. No separate documents like printed annual statements, company brochures, copy of contracts etc. will be entertained.

- 2.16.7 The rate quoted shall be firm throughout the period of performance of the assignment and discharge of all obligations of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider under the Agreement.
- 2.16.8 Not later than the time and date specified as the Bid Due Date, the Bidder shall submit its Financial Proposal through the e-procurement https://govtprocurement.delhi.gov.in/nic. platform For this purpose, registration of the Bidder with the Application Services of Mali & Aaya Provider (ASP) of NIC is mandatory. For any assistance regarding e-tendering, the Bidder may contact the Help Desk, 6th Floor, C-Wing, Vikas Bhawan-II (Near Metcalf House), Civil Lines, Delhi- 110054 (Telephone No. 011-23813523). A bidder who is already registered need not register again. However, the Bidder is required to have a Class-II or Class-III Digital Certificate from one of the authorized agencies of the Controller of Certifying Authorities (CCA), Government of India. The list of certifying authorities is available at http://cca.gov.in.

2.17 Bid Due Date

- 2.17.1 Proposal should be submitted at or before 1200 hrs on the Bid Due Date specified in schedule of date of e-tender at the address provided in Clause 1.11.1 in the manner and form as detailed in this RFP. A receipt thereof should be obtained from the person specified therein.
- 2.17.2 The Authority may, in its sole discretion, extend the Bid Due Date by issuing an Addendum in accordance with Clause 2.11 uniformly for all Bidders.

2.18 Late Proposals

Proposals received by the Authority after the specified time on Bid Due Date shall not be eligible for consideration, and shall be summarily rejected.

2.19 Modification/ substitution/ withdrawal of Proposals

- 2.19.1 The Bidder may modify, substitute, or withdraw its Proposal after submission, provided that written notice of the modification, substitution, or withdrawal is received by the Authority prior to Bid Due Date. No Proposal shall be modified, substituted, or withdrawn by the Bidder on or after the Bid Due Date.
- 2.19.2 The withdrawal notice shall be prepared, sealed, marked, and delivered in

accordance with Clause 2.16, with the envelope being additionally marked "WITHDRAWAL", as appropriate before opening of bids.

2.19.3 Any alteration / modification in the Proposal or additional information or material supplied subsequent to the Bid Due Date, unless the same has been expressly sought for by the Authority, shall be disregarded.

2.20 Bid Security

- 2.20.1 The Bidder shall furnish as part of its Proposal, a bid security of 2% of estimated cost in the form of FDR/Bank guarantee issued by one of the Nationalized/ Scheduled Banks in India in favour of the "Director of Education, Delhi" payable at Delhi (the "Bid Security"), returnable after issuance of letter of award to lowest bidder except in case of the Lowest Bidder and second lowest Bidder as required in Clause 2.25. In the event that the Lowest Bidder commences the assignment as required in Clause 2.29, the second lowest Bidder, who has been kept in reserve, shall be returned its Bid Security forthwith, but in no case later than 120 (one hundred and twenty) days from Bid Due Date. The Selected Bidder"s Bid Security shall be returned, upon the Bidder signing the Agreement and submitting the Performance Security in accordance with the provisions of Clause 2.20.
- 2.20.1 Any Bid not accompanied by the Bid Security shall be rejected by the Authority as non-responsive.
- 2.20.2 The Authority shall not be liable to pay any interest on the Bid Security and the same shall be interest free.
- 2.20.3 The Bidder, by submitting its Bid pursuant to this RFP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged that without prejudice to the Authority's any other right or remedy hereunder or in law or otherwise, the Bid Security shall be forfeited and appropriated by the Authority as the mutually agreed pre-estimated compensation and damage payable to the Authority for, *inter alia*, the time, cost and effort of the Authority in regard to the RFP including the consideration and evaluation of the Proposal under the following conditions:
 - (a) If a Bidder submits a non-responsive Proposal;
 - (b) If a Bidder engages in any of the Prohibited Practices specified in Section 4 of this RFP;
 - (c) If a Bidder withdraws its Proposal during the period of its validity as specified in this RFP and as extended by the Bidder from time to time;
 - (d) In the case of the Selected Bidder, if the Bidder fails to reconfirm its commitments during negotiations as required vide Clause 2.25;
 - (e) In the case of a Selected Bidder, if the Bidder fails to sign the Agreement or commence the assignment as specified in Clauses 2.28 and 2.29 respectively;

or

(f) If the Bidder is found to have a Conflict of Interest as specified in Clause 2.3.

2.21 **Performance Security**

- 2.21.1 The Selected Bidder shall be required to furnish a Performance Security for an amount of 5% (five per cent) of Estimated Cost in the form of a FDR/Bank guarantee issued by one of the Nationalized/ Scheduled Banks in India in favour of the "Director of Education, Delhi" payable at Delhi (the "Performance Security"), valid for a period of 80 (Eighty) days beyond the date of completion of all contractual obligations of the selected service provider. The Selected Bidder will have an option to provide Performance Security in the form of a bank guarantee acceptable to the Authority. In case a bank guarantee is provided, its validity period shall not be less than 90 (ninety) days from the expiry of the Agreement, inclusive of a claim period of 60 (sixty) days, and may be extended as may be mutually agreed between the Authority and the Selected Bidder from time to time.
- 2.21.1 The Bidder, by submitting its Bid pursuant to this RFP, shall be deemed to have acknowledged that without prejudice to the Authority's any other right or remedy hereunder or in law or otherwise, its Performance Security shall be forfeited and appropriated by the Authority as the mutually agreed preestimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority for, *inter alia*, the time, cost and effort of the Authority in regard to the RFP, including the consideration and evaluation of the Proposal, under the following conditions:
 - (a) If a Bidder engages in any of the Prohibited Practices specified in Clause 4.1 of this RFP;
 - (b) if the Bidder is found to have a Conflict of Interest as specified in Clause 2.3; and
 - (c) if the Selected Bidder commits a breach of the Agreement.

D. EVALUATION PROCESS

2.22 Evaluation of Proposals

2.22.1 The Authority shall open the Proposals at the time and the place specified in Clause 1.11.1 and in the presence of the Bidders who choose to attend. The envelope containing EMD shall be opened first in terms of clause 2.19. Thereafter, "Technical Proposal" shall be downloaded from https://govtprocurement.delhi.gov.in then evaluated "Technical Proposal".

- 2.22.2 Proposals for which a notice of withdrawal has been submitted in accordance with Clause 2.18 shall not be opened.
- 2.22.3 Prior to evaluation of Proposals, the Authority will determine whether e a c h Proposal is responsive to the requirements of the RFP. The Authority may, in its sole discretion, reject any Proposal that is not responsive hereunder. A Proposal shall be considered responsive only if:
 - (a) the Technical Proposal is received in the form specified at Appendix-I;
 - (b) it is received by the Bid Due Date including any extension thereof pursuant to Clause 2.17;
 - (c) it is accompanied by the Bid Security as specified in Clause 2.20.1.
 - (d) it is signed, sealed, bound together and marked as stipulated in Clauses 2.16;
 - (e) it is accompanied by the Power of Attorney as specified in Clause 2.2.5;
 - (f) it contains all the information (complete in all respects) as requested in the RFP;
 - (g) it does not contain any condition or qualification; and
 - (h) it is not non-responsive in terms hereof.
- 2.22.4 The Authority reserves the right to reject any Proposal which is nonresponsive and no request for alteration, modification, substitution or withdrawal shall be entertained by the Authority in respect of such Proposals.
- 2.22.5 The Authority shall subsequently examine and evaluate Proposals in accordance with the Selection Process specified at Clause 1.7 and the criteria set out in Section 3 of this RFP.
- 2.22.6 After the technical evaluation, <u>the Authority shall prepare a list of pre-</u> <u>qualified and shortlisted Bidders in terms of Clause 3.3 for</u> <u>opening of their Financial Proposals</u>. Before opening of the Financial Proposals, the list of pre-qualified and shortlisted Bidders along with their Technical Score will be read out. The opening of Financial Proposals shall be done later. The Authority will not entertain any query or clarification from Bidders who fail to qualify at any stage of the Selection Process. The financial evaluation shall be carried out in terms of Clause 3.4.
- 2.22.7 Bidders are advised that Selection shall be entirely at the discretion of the

Authority. Bidders shall be deemed to have understood and agreed that the Authority shall not be required to provide any explanation or justification in respect of any aspect of the Selection Process or Selection.

2.22.8 Any information contained in the Proposal shall not in any way be construed as binding on the Authority, its agents, successors or assigns, but shall be binding against the Bidder if the Services are subsequently awarded to it.

2.23 **Confidentiality**

Information relating to the examination, clarification, evaluation, and recommendation for the selection of Bidders shall not be disclosed to any person who is not officially concerned with the process or is not a retained professional adviser advising the Authority in relation to matters arising out of, or concerning the Selection Process. The Authority shall treat all information, submitted as part of the Proposal, in confidence and shall require all those who have access to such material to treat the same in confidence. The Authority may not divulge any such information unless it is directed to do so by any statutory entity that has the power under law to require its disclosure or is to enforce or assert any right or privilege of the statutory entity and/or the Authority or as may be required by law or in connection with any legal process.

2.24 Clarifications

- 2.24.1 To facilitate evaluation of Proposals, the Authority may, at its sole discretion, seek clarifications from any Bidder regarding its Proposal. Such clarification(s) shall be provided within the time specified by the Authority for this purpose. Any request for clarification(s) and all clarification(s) in response thereto shall be in writing.
- 2.24.2 If a Bidder does not provide clarifications sought under Clause 2.23.1 above within the specified time, its Proposal shall be liable to be rejected. In case the Proposal is not rejected, the Authority may proceed to evaluate the Proposal by construing the particulars requiring clarification to the best of its understanding, and the Bidder shall be barred from subsequently questioning such interpretation of the Authority.

E. APPOINTMENT OF SERVICES PROVIDER

2.25 Negotiations

The Selected Bidder may, if necessary, be invited for negotiations. The negotiations shall generally not be for reducing the price of the Proposal, but will be for re-confirming the obligations of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider under this RFP. Issues such as understanding of the RFP and

quality of the Personnel to be provided shall be discussed during negotiations. In case the Selected Bidder fails to reconfirm its commitment, the Authority reserves the right to designate the next lowest Bidder as the Selected Bidder and invite it for negotiations.

2.26 Indemnity

The Services Provider shall, subject to the provisions of the Agreement, indemnify the Authority for an amount not exceeding the value of the Agreement for any direct loss or damage that is caused due to any deficiency in Services and for any liability arising on account of non-compliance with Applicable Laws.

2.27 Award of assignment

After selection, a Letter of Award (the "LOA") shall be issued, in duplicate, by the Authority to the Selected Bidder and the Selected Bidder shall, within 7 (seven) days of the receipt of the LOA, sign and return the duplicate copy of the LOA in acknowledgement thereof. In the event the duplicate copy of the LOA duly signed by the Selected Bidder is not received by the stipulated date, the Authority may, unless it consents to extension of time for submission thereof, appropriate the Bid Security of such Bidder as mutually agreed genuine pre- estimated loss and damage suffered by the Authority on account of failure of the Selected Bidder to acknowledge the LOA, and the next lowest Bidder may be considered.

2.28 Execution of Agreement

After acknowledgement of the LOA as aforesaid by the Selected Bidder, it shall execute the Agreement within the period prescribed in NIT. The Selected Bidder shall not be entitled to seek any deviation in the Agreement.

2.29 **Commencement of assignment**

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall commence the Services within 7 (seven) days of the date of the Agreement or such other date as may be mutually agreed. If the Selected Bidder fails to either sign the Agreement as specified in Clause 2.27, or commence the assignment as specified herein, the Authority may invite the second lowest Bidder for negotiations. In such an event, the Bid Security of the Selected Bidder shall be forfeited and appropriated in accordance with the provisions of Clause 2.19.3.

2.30 **Proprietary data**

Subject to the provisions of Clause 2.22, all documents and other information provided by the Authority or submitted by a Bidder or Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to the Authority shall remain or become the property of the Authority. Bidders and the Services Provider, as the case may be, are

to treat all information as strictly confidential. The Authority will not return any Proposal or any information related thereto. All information collected, analyzed, processed or in whatever manner provided by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to the Authority in relation to the assignment shall be the property of the Authority.

F. **OTHER CONDITIONS**

2.31 Terms and conditions of Services of Mali & Aaya

- 2.31.1 The terms and conditions of the Services of Mali & Aaya are specified in Schedule-2 and shall be binding on the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the Authority at all times. The aforesaid terms and conditions shall include -
 - (i) reimbursement of Costs of Services by the Authority;
 - (ii) payment of Premium by the Authority;
 - (iii) payment of monthly remuneration by the Services provider to the Mali & Aaya should not lower than the rates specified in the Agreement and in accordance with Applicable Laws, through electronic transfer, no later than 7 (seven) days after completion of a calendar month in respect of which Services have been provided by the respective Personnel;
 - (iv) payment of compensation to Personnel in an amount equal to 0.5% (zero point five per cent) of wages for each day's delay in payment of wages beyond the date specified in sub-clause (iii) above, provided that such compensation shall not be due and payable if the delay is the direct result of a delay in release of payments by the Authority for and in respect of such wages;
 - (v) payment of contributions towards ESI, EPF etc. relating to all Personnel no later than 15 (fifteen) days after completion of a calendar month in respect of which Services have been provided by the respective Personnel;
 - (vi) Ensuring police verification of each Personnel and submission of the evidence thereof to the Authority along with a photograph;
 - (vii) certification of the credentials of Personnel;
 - (viii) issuance of photo identity cards with all relevant particulars such as name, father's name, date of birth, address, contact number, blood group and Aadhar Card number;

- (ix) grant of leave in accordance with the Agreement;
- (x) compliance with the provisions of the Payment of Wages Act, 1936; Payment of Gratuity Act, 1972; Equal Remuneration Act, 1976; <u>Child Labour (Prohibition and Regulation) Act, 1986;</u> Minimum Wages Act, 1948; Employees Provident Fund & Employees Provisions Act, 1952; ESI Act, 1948; Workmen's Compensation Act, 1923; Industrial Dispute Act, 1947; Maternity Benefit Act, 1961 and Contract Labour (Regulations and Abolitions) Act, 1970, Payment of Bonus Act, 1965 or any modifications thereof or any other laws relating thereto and rules made there under from time to time; and
- (xi) All other conditions specified in the Agreement.
- 2.31.2 The Parties agree that the Personnel deployed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall have no contractual relationship whatsoever with the Authority and the relationship of master and servant or employer and employee shall subsist only between the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the respective Personnel. The Authority shall exercise no direct administrative, supervisory and managerial control over the Personnel deployed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and no liability or obligations, present or future in respect of such Personnel.
- 2.31.3 The Services Provider shall employ and provide only such Personnel who have the required skills for performing the tasks and are experienced and for this purpose. The Authority shall be at liberty to seek removal of any Personnel, who in the opinion of the Authority, fails to perform the task assigned to him satisfactorily or is incompetent or negligent in the performance of his duties or indulges in misconduct. The Services Provider shall, upon receiving instructions of the Authority, withdraw such Personnel forthwith, and shall provide a suitable replacement in lieu thereof. The Services Provider shall ensure that the Personnel withdrawn on the specific instructions of the Authority are not deployed at the offices of the Authority without prior approval of the Authority.
- 2.31.4 The Authority will not consider any substitution of Personnel except under compelling circumstances beyond the control of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the concerned Personnel. Such substitution shall be limited to not more than 15% (fifteen per cent) of the total number of Personnel subject to equally or better qualified and experienced personnel being provided to the satisfaction of the Authority.
- 2.31.5 In the event that any Personnel is proposed to be removed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider for substitution, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall notify the Authority prior to such removal, with reasons

thereof, and the Authority may, in its discretion, refer the case to a substitution committee comprising 2 (two) nominees of the Authority and I (one) nominee of the Services Provider. The committee shall consider the case forthwith and either confirm or reject the proposal for removal of the Personnel.

- 2.31.6 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall increase or decrease the number of Personnel for deployment by upto 25% (twenty five per cent) of the total number of Personnel specified in Annex-I of Schedule-2 as and when required by the Authority by a written notice of at least 7 (seven) days. In addition, a further deployment of Personnel, not exceeding 50% (fifty per cent) of the total number of Personnel specified in the said Annex-I, may be undertaken with mutual consent.
- 2.31.7 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may, in its discretion, provide services to other entities owned or controlled by the Government of NCT of Delhi on the same terms and conditions as applicable hereto; provided that the cumulative total of all personnel provided for such services shall not exceed the total number of Personnel specified in Annex-I; provided further that upon entering into any such agreement with any such entity, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall provide forthwith the relevant particulars to the Authority for its information and record.
- 2.31.8 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, while selecting the persons to be deployed under this Agreement, give preference to those persons who were working on a similar assignment with the Authority during a period of 6 (six) months preceding the date of this Agreement, subject to suitability of such persons for the Services in terms of medical fitness, training and character verification to be provided hereunder. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall make best endeavour for deploying the maximum number of such persons in order to enable continuity and efficiency of Services.

2.32 Billing and payment

The mode of billing and terms of payment have been specified in detail in Clause 6.2 of the Agreement at Schedule-2. Some of the salient features are as under:

(a) The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall raise a monthly invoice for amounts due to it under the Agreement (the "**Monthly Invoice**") after completion of every calendar month and submit in triplicate with necessary particulars, including proof of payment of all dues of its Personnel to the Authority. The Monthly Invoice shall be due and payable within 15 (fifteen) working days from the date of its submission, save and except any amounts which it determines as not payable or disputed.

(b) The Authority shall, within 5 (five) days of receiving a Monthly Invoice, notify to the Services Provider the relevant particulars of amounts that it does not consider due and payable hereunder (the "**Disputed Amounts**"), if any, with particulars thereof. The Services Provider shall, within 5 (five) days of receiving such notice, present any information or evidence as may reasonably be required by the Authority for determining that such Disputed Amounts are payable. The Services Provider may also call upon the Authority, after seeking its consent, for resolving the dispute and in the event that the dispute is not resolved amicably, the Dispute Resolution Procedure shall apply.

2.33 Malpractices against Personnel

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall not unlawfully exploit the Personnel in any manner or recover from them any amounts not due to the Services Provider. In the event that the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider indulges in any malpractice in respect of the Personnel, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be deemed to be in breach of this Agreement.

2.34 Norms and procedures

The Authority may consult the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to specify the norms of work and output in respect of Mali & Aaya deployed and may also specify the standard operating procedures in accordance with good industry practice.

CRITERIA FOR EVALUATION

3.1 Evaluation of Technical Proposals

- 3.1.1 In the first stage, the Technical Proposal of Eligible Bidders will be evaluated on the basis of Bidder's experience and track record.
- 3.1.2 The scoring criteria to be used for evaluation shall be based on the number

of persons engaged on Eligible Assignments during each of the 3 (three) years preceding the Bid Due Date.

3.1.3 Eligible Assignments

For the purposes of determining Condition of Eligibility and for evaluating the proposals under this RFP, the bidder should have experience to have

undertaken similar work or related work that is engaging unskilled, semi-skilled and skilled workers comprising of at least 10 persons for rendering services in Government/Semi Government/Public Sector Undertaking/autonomous institution for a period of not less than Nine Months shall be deemed as eligible assignment (the "Eligible Assignment")

3.1.4 For each person engaged under an Eligible Assignment for a period of not less than 9 (nine) months, a score of I (one) for unskilled worker, 2 (Two) for semi-skilled worker and 3 (Three) for skilled worker shall be awarded (the "Technical Score"). The number of persons shall be computed hereunder on the basis of evidence comprising attested copies of work orders or contracts to be furnished by the Bidder.

3.2 Financial information for purposes of <u>Technical</u> evaluation

- 3.2.1 The Bid must be accompanied by the Audited Annual Reports of the Bidder for the last 3 (three) financial years, preceding the year in which the Bid is made.
- 3.2.2 In case the annual accounts for the latest financial year are not audited and therefore the Bidder cannot make it available, the Bidder shall give an undertaking to this effect and the statutory auditor shall certify the same. In such a case, the Bidder shall provide the Audited Annual Reports for 3 (three) years preceding the year for which the Audited Annual Report is not being provided.
- 3.2.3 The Bidder must establish the minimum Net Worth specified in Clause 2.2.2 (B), and provide details as per format at Form-5 of Appendix-I.

3.3 **Pre-qualification and Short-listing of Bidders**

- 3.3.1 The credentials of eligible bidders shall be measured in terms of their Technical Score. For a Bidder to be pre-qualified hereunder, he should meet all the conditions of eligibility and have a Technical Score equal to 10 (ten) times the number of Personnel proposed to be procured under this RFP.
- 3.3.2 The pre-qualified Bidders shall then be ranked on the basis of their Technical Scores and based on such ranking, not more than 5 (five) shall be short-listed for evaluation of their Financial Proposals in the second stage.]⁵

3.4 Evaluation of Financial Proposal

3.4.1 In the second stage, the financial evaluation will be carried out as per this Clause 3.4. Prior to evaluation of Financial Proposals, the Authority will determine whether each Financial Proposal is responsive to the requirements of the RFP. The Authority may, in its sole discretion, reject any Financial

Proposal that is not responsive hereunder.

- 3.4.2 For financial evaluation, only the Premium specified in the Financial Proposal, excluding the Costs of Services of Mali & Aaya, will be considered.
- 3.4.3 The Authority will determine whether the Financial Proposals are complete and unconditional. The Premium indicated in the Financial Proposal shall be deemed as final and inclusive of the Costs of services of Mali & Aaya. Omissions, if any, in costing any item shall not entitle the firm to be compensated and the liability to fulfill its obligations as per the Agreement within the total quoted price shall be that of the Manpower Service Provider.

3.5 Selection of Bidder

- 3.5.1 The Bidder who quotes the lowest Premium shall ordinarily be declared as the selected bidder (the "Selected Bidder"). In the event that the Authority rejects or annuls all the Bids, it may, in its discretion, invite all eligible Bidders to submit fresh bids hereunder.
- 3.5.2 In the event that two or more Bidders quote the same amount of Premium (the "**Tie Bidders**"), the Authority shall identify the Selected Bidder on the basis of higher Technical Score at the pre-qualification stage and the Bidder having the highest Technical Score shall be the Selected Bidder. In the event that two or more Tie Bidders have the same Technical Score, the Selected Bidder shall be determined by draw of lots.
- 3.5.3 In the event that the Lowest Bidder withdraws or is not selected for any reason in the first instance (the "first round of bidding"), the Authority may invite all the remaining Bidders to revalidate or extend their respective Bid Security, as necessary, and match the bid of the aforesaid Lowest Bidder (the "Second round of biding"). If in the second round of bidding, only one bidder matches the Lowest bidder, it shall be the selected bidder. If two or more bidders match the said Lowest bidder in the second round of bidding, then the Authority shall identify the selected bidder on the basis of higher Technical score at the pre-qualification stage and the bidder having the highest technical score shall be selected.
- 3.5.4 In the event that no Bidder offers to match the Lowest Bidder in the second round of bidding as specified in Clause 3.5.3, the Authority may, in its discretion, invite fresh Bids (the "**third round of bidding**") from all Bidders except the Lowest Bidder of the first round of bidding, or annul the Selection process, as the case may be. In case the Bidders are invited in the third round of bidding to revalidate or extend their Bid Security, as necessary, and offer fresh Bids, they shall be eligible for submission of fresh Bids provided, however, that in such third round of bidding only such Bids shall be eligible for consideration which are lower than the Bid of the second Lowest Bidder in the first round of bidding.

3.5.5 After selection, a Letter of Award (the "**LOA**") shall be issued, in duplicate, by the Authority to the Selected Bidder and the Selected Bidder shall, within 7 (seven) days of the receipt of the LOA, sign and return the duplicate copy of the LOA in

acknowledgement thereof. In the event the duplicate copy of the LOA duly signed by the Selected Bidder is not received by the stipulated date, the Authority may, unless it consents to extension of time for submission thereof, appropriate the Bid security of such Bidder as Damages on account of failure of the Selected Bidder to acknowledge the LOA, and the next eligible Bidder may be considered.

3.5.6 After acknowledgement of the LOA as aforesaid by the Selected Bidder, it shall execute the Agreement within the specified period. The Selected Bidder shall not be entitled to seek any deviation, modification or amendment in the Agreement.

4. FRAUD AND CORRUPT PRACTICES

- 4.1 The Bidders and their respective officers, employees, agents and advisers shall observe the highest standard of ethics during the Selection Process. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this RFP, the Authority shall reject a Proposal without being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Bidder, if it determines that the Bidder has, directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged in corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice (collectively the "**Prohibited Practices**") in the Selection Process. In such an event, the Authority shall, without prejudice to its any other rights or remedies, forfeit and appropriate the Bid Security or Performance Security, as the case may be, as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority for, *inter alia*, time, cost and effort of the Authority, in regard to the RFP, including consideration and evaluation of such Bidder["]s Proposal.
- 4.2 Without prejudice to the rights of the Authority under Clause 4.1 hereinabove and the rights and remedies which the Authority may have under the LOA or the Agreement, if a Bidder or Services Provider, as the case may be, is found by the Authority to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice during the Selection Process, or after the issue of the LOA or the execution of the Agreement, such Bidder or Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall not be eligible to participate in any tender or RFP issued by the Authority during a period of 2 (two) years from the date such Bidder or Services Provider, as the case may be, is found by the Authority to have directly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as the case may be.

- 4.3 For the purposes of this Section, the following terms shall have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
 - "corrupt practice" means (i) the offering, giving, receiving, or soliciting, (a) directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the action of any person connected with the Selection Process (for avoidance of doubt, offering of employment to or employing or engaging in any manner whatsoever, directly or indirectly, any official of the Authority who is or has been associated in any manner, directly or indirectly with the Selection Process or the LOA or has dealt with matters concerning the Agreement or arising there from, before or after the execution thereof, at any time prior to the expiry of one year from the date such official resigns or retires from or otherwise ceases to be in the service of the Authority, shall be deemed to constitute influencing the actions of a person connected with the Selection Process); or (ii) save as provided herein, engaging in any manner whatsoever, whether during the Selection Process or after the issue of the LOA or after the execution of the Agreement, as the case may be, any person in respect of any matter relating to the Services or the LOA or the Agreement, who at any time has been or is an employee or service provider of the Authority in relation to any matter concerning the Services;
 - (b) "**fraudulent practice**" means a misrepresentation or omission of facts or disclosure of incomplete facts, in order to influence the Selection Process;
 - (c) "**coercive practice**" means impairing or harming or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any persons or property to influence any person["]s participation or action in the Selection Process;
 - (d) "**undesirable practice**" means (i) establishing contact with any person connected with or employed or engaged by the Authority with the objective of canvassing, lobbying or in any manner influencing or attempting to influence the Selection Process; or (ii) having a Conflict of Interest; and
 - (e) "**restrictive practice**" means forming a cartel or arriving at any understanding or arrangement among Bidders with the objective of restricting or manipulating a full and fair competition in the Selection Process.

5. PRE-BID CONFERENCE

5.1 Pre-Bid Conference of the Bidders shall be convened at the designated date, time and place. Only those Bidders, who have purchased the RFP document or downloaded the same from the Official Website of the Authority, shall be allowed to participate in the Pre-Bid Conference. A maximum of two representatives of each Bidder shall be allowed to participate on production of an authority letter from the Bidder.

5.2 During the course of Pre-Bid Conference, the Bidders will be free to seek clarifications and make suggestions for consideration of the Authority. The Authority shall endeavour to provide clarifications and such further information as it may, in its sole discretion, consider appropriate for facilitating a fair, transparent and competitive Selection Process.

6. MISCELLANEOUS

- 6.1 The Selection Process shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of India and the Courts in the State in which the Authority has its headquarters shall have exclusive jurisdiction over all disputes arising under, pursuant to and/or in connection with the Selection Process.
- 6.2 The Authority, in its sole discretion and without incurring any obligation or liability, reserves the right, at any time, to:
 - (a) suspend and/or cancel the Selection Process and/or amend and/or supplement the Selection Process or modify the dates or other terms and conditions relating thereto;
 - (b) consult with any Bidder in order to receive clarification or further information;
 - (c) retain any information and/or evidence submitted to the Authority by, on behalf of and/or in relation to any Bidder; and/or
 - (d) Independently verify, disqualify, reject and/or accept any and all submissions or other information and/or evidence submitted by or on behalf of any Bidder.
- 6.3 It shall be deemed that by submitting the Proposal, the Bidder agrees and releases the Authority, its employees, agents and advisers, irrevocably, unconditionally, fully and finally from any and all liability for claims, losses, damages, costs, expenses or liabilities in any way related to or arising from the exercise of any rights and/or performance of any obligations hereunder, pursuant hereto and/or in connection herewith and waives any and all rights and/or claims it may have in this respect, whether actual or contingent, whether present or future.

- 6.4 All documents and other information supplied by the Authority or submitted by a Bidder shall remain or become, as the case may be, the property of the Authority. The Authority will not return any submissions made hereunder. Bidders are required to treat all such documents and information as strictly confidential.
- 6.5 The Authority reserves the right to make inquiries with any of the clients listed by the Bidders in their previous experience record.

SCHEDULE

SCHEDULE-I

DEPLOYMENT OF PERSONNEL

Annexure - I

Deployment of Aaya

I	Category of personals	Aaya
2	No. of personals required	790
3	Category	unskilled
4	Minimum Educational	Class XII (Female)
	Qualification	Age limit upto 35 years.
5	Other Requirement if any	

Deployment of Mali Personals

I	Category of personals	Mali
2	No. of personals required	98
3	Category	unskilled
4	Minimum Educational	Class VIII with English subject
	Qualification	Age limit upto 35 years
5	Other Requirement if any	

Note;

- The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall increase or decrease the number of Personnel for deployment by upto 25% (twenty five per cent) of the total number of Personnel specified in Annex-I of Schedule-2 as and when required by the Authority by a written notice of at least 7 (seven) days. In addition, a further deployment of Personnel, not exceeding 50% (fifty per cent).
- 2. The Service Provider shall pay to the Personnel remuneration no less than the notified minimum wages, Employee^s Provident Fund contribution, Employee^s State Insurance and all other statutory dues payable in accordance with the Applicable Law

Annexure-II

Estimate	cost of	Services	of Mali	& Aaya
----------	---------	----------	---------	--------

		Rate of Wages perMonthly Wages PerPersonnel (Perhead at rate as	Employers Contribution		Sub total of 4 + 5 + 6+	Remarks, if any	
		Month)	notified by department of Labour GNCTD*	towards EPF (@ 13 %)	towards ESI (@ 4.75%)		
1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
I	Mali	14000	14000	1820	665	16485	
2.	Aaya	14000	14000	1820	665	16485	

- 1. The Minimum wages at such rates as revised time to time under minimum wages Act. 1948 by the department of Labour GNCT of Delhi shall be applicable and payable and to each Mali & Aaya personal deployed under this RFP.
- 2. Net wages after deduction from the wages of the Mali & Aaya personnel on account of subscription towards EPF and ESI shall be mandatorily paid by the Mali & Aaya Service provider.
- 3. No. further deduction shall be made on any account e.g. uniform issued to the Mali & Aaya Personnel.
- 4. No extra/ additional payment shall be payable on account of the deployment of the one Mali & Aaya Supervisor at the locations i.e. zonal office of Directorate of Education, Delhi.
- 5. No overtime allowance shall be payable by Authority for any overtime or Extra duty required by the Services of Mali & Aaya provider to be performed by Mali & Aaya personnel at any location beyond the shift duty hours.

- 6. The rate of wages specified in column 4 are based on Notificationissued by the Labour Department, Govt. Of NCT of Delhi and shall be modified in accordance with the statutory rates applicable from time to time. The amount payable for EPF and ESI in columns 5 and 6 respectively shall be determined in accordance with Applicable Laws.
- 7. EPF contribution of the employer shall be 13 % of wages and time to time revised by concerned authority.
- 8. ESI contribution shall be 4.75% of wages and time to time revised by concerned authority.
- 9. Premium amount shall be due and payable in addition to the above.

SCHEDULE-2

AGREEMENT

FOR

SERVICES PROVIDER

AGREEMENT FOR SERVICES PROVIDER

..... (hereinafter called the "Services of Mali & Aaya **Provider**" which expression shall include their respective successors and permitted assigns).

WHEREAS

- (A) The Authority vide its Request for Proposal invited proposals for providing manpower services to it (hereinafter called the "**Services**");
- (B) The Mali & Aaya Provider submitted its proposals for the aforesaid work, whereby it represented to the Authority that it had the required manpower and professional skills, and in the said proposals it also agreed to provide the Services to the Authority on the terms and conditions as set forth in the RFP and this Agreement; and
- (C) The Authority, on acceptance of the aforesaid proposals of the Services Provider, issued a Letter of Award dated...... (the "LOA"); and
- (D) In pursuance of the LOA, the parties have agreed to enter into this

Agreement. NOW, THEREFORE, the parties hereto hereby agree as follows:

1. GENERAL

1.1 Definitions and Interpretation

- 1.1.1 The words and expressions beginning with capital letters and defined in this Agreement shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
 - (a) **"Agreement**" means this Agreement, together with all the Annexes;

- (b) "Agreement Value" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 6.1.2;
- (c) **"Applicable Laws**" means the laws and any other instruments having the force of law in India as they may be issued and in force from time to time;
- (d) **"Confidential Information**" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 3.3;
- (e) **"Conflict of Interest"** shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 3.2read with the provisions of RFP;
- (f) "**Dispute**" shall have the meaning set forth in Clause 9.2.1;
- (g) **"Effective Date**" means the date on which this Agreement comes into force and effect pursuant to Clause 2.1;
- (h) **"Government**" means the Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi;
- (i) "INR, Re. or Rs." means Indian Rupees;
- (j) **"Party**" means the Authority or the Services Provider, as the case may be, and Parties means both of them;
- (k) "**Personnel**" means persons hired by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and assigned to the Authority for performance of the Services or any part thereof;
- (1) "RFP" means the Request for Proposals document in response to which the Services Provider"s proposal for providing Services was accepted;
- (m) "**Services**" means duties, obligations, tasks and Services of Mali & Aaya to be performed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel pursuant to this Agreement; and
- (n) "**Third Party**" means any person or entity other than the Government, the Authority or a Services Provider.

All terms and words not defined herein shall, unless the context otherwise requires, have the meaning assigned to them in the RFP.

- 1.1.2 The following documents along with all addenda issued thereto shall be deemed to form and be read and construed as integral parts of this Agreement and in case of any contradiction between or among them the priority in which a document would prevail over another would be as laid down below beginning from the highest priority to the lowest priority:
 - (a) Agreement;
 - (b) Annexes of Agreement;
 - (c) RFP; and
 - (d) Letter of Award.

1.2 Relation between the Parties

Nothing contained herein shall be construed as establishing a relation of master and servant or of agent and principal as between the Authority and the Services Provider. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, subject to this Agreement, Schedule-2: Form of Agreement have complete responsibility for performance of Services under this Agreement and shall also be fully responsible for the Services performed by each of the Personnel on behalf of the Services Provider.

1.3 **Rights and obligations**

The mutual rights and obligations of the Authority and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be as set forth in the Agreement, in particular:

- (a) the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall carry out the Services in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement; and
- (b) the Authority shall make payments to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement.

1.4 **Governing law and jurisdiction**

This Agreement shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with and governed by the laws of India, and the courts in Delhi shall have le-2: Form of Agreement exclusive jurisdiction over matters arising out of or relating to this Agreement.

1.5 Language

All notices required to be given by one Party to the other Party and all other communications, documentation and proceedings which are in any way relevant to this Agreement shall be in writing and in English language.

1.6 Table of contents and headings

The table of contents, headings or sub-headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not be used in, and shall not affect, the construction or interpretation of this Agreement.

1.7 Notices

Any notice or other communication to be given by any Party to the other Party under or in connection with the matters contemplated by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall:

- (a) in the case of the Services Provider, be given by e-mail and by letter delivered by hand to the address given and marked for attention of the Services Provider^s Representative set out below in Clause 1.9 or to such other person as the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may from time to time designate by notice to the Authority; provided that notices or other communications to be given to an address outside the city specified in Sub-clause (b) below may, if they are subsequently confirmed by sending a copy thereof by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by courier, be sent by e-mail to the number as the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may from time to time specify by notice to the Authority;
- (b) in the case of the Authority, be given by e-mail and by letter delivered by hand and be addressed to the Authority with a copy delivered to the Authority Representative set out below in Clause 1.9 or to such other person as the Authority may from time to time designate by notice to the Services Provider; provided that if the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider does not have an office in the same city as the Authority"s office, it may send such notice by e-mail and by registered acknowledgement due, air mail or by courier; and
- (c) any notice or communication by a Party to the other Party, given in accordance herewith, shall be deemed to have been delivered when in the normal course of post it ought to have been delivered

le-2: Form of Agreement and in all other cases, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the actual date and time of delivery; provided that in the case of e-mail, it shall be deemed to have been delivered on the working days following the date of its delivery.

1.8 Location

The Services of Mali & Aaya shall be performed at the Govt. Schools, Govt. taken over Schools, Stadia Head Quarter and field offices of the Authority or as per directions given by the Authority, in accordance with the provisions of RFP and this Agreement and at such locations as are incidental thereto.

1.9 Authorized Representatives

- 1.9.1 Any action required or permitted to be taken, and any document required or permitted to be executed, under this Agreement by the Authority or the Services Provider, as the case may be, t a k en or executed by the officials specified in this Clause 1.9.
- 1.9.2 The Authority may, from time to time, designate one of its officials as the Authority Representative. Unless otherwise notified, the Authority Representative shall be: OSD, (CTB), Directorate of Education, Room No. 256. Old Secretariat Delhi Tel:011-23890252. Email:600009ctb@gmail.com
- 1.9.3 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may designate one of its employees as the Services Provider's Representative. Unless otherwise notified, the Services Provider's Representative shall be:

..... Tel: Mobile: Email:

1.10 Taxes and duties

Unless otherwise specified in the Agreement, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall pay all such taxes, (Excluding Service Tax) duties, fees and other impositions as may be levied under the Applicable Laws and the Authority shall perform such duties in regard to the deduction of such taxes as may be lawfully imposed on it.

2. COMMENCEMENT, COMPLETION AND TERMINATION OF AGREEMENT

2.1 Effectiveness of Agreement

This Agreement shall come into force and effect on the date of this Agreement (the "**Effective Date**").

2.2 **Commencement of Services**

The Services Provider shall commence the Services within a period of 7 (seven) days from the Effective Date, unless otherwise agreed by the Parties.

2.3 Termination of Agreement for failure to commence Services

If the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider does not commence to Provide the Services of Mali & Aaya within the period specified in Clause 2.2 above, the Authority may, by not less than 2 (two) weeks" notice to the Services Provider, declare this Agreement to be null and void, and in the event of such a declaration, the Bid Security of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall stand forfeited.

2.4 Expiry of Agreement

- 2.4.1 Unless terminated earlier pursuant to Clauses 2.3 or 2.9 hereof, this Agreement shall, unless extended by the Parties by mutual consent, expire upon the expiry of [I (one) year] from the Effective Date. Upon Termination, the Authority shall make payments of all amounts due to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider hereunder.
- 2.4.2 The Parties may, with mutual consent, extend this Agreement by a period not exceeding [1 (one) year] on the same terms and conditions.

2.5 Entire Agreement

- 2.5.1 This Agreement and the Annexes together constitute a complete and exclusive statement of the terms of the agreement between the Parties on the subject hereof, and no amendment or modification hereto shall be valid and effective unless such modification or amendment is agreed to in writing by the Parties and duly executed by persons especially empowered in this behalf by the respective Parties. All prior written or oral understandings, offers or other communications of every kind pertaining to this Agreement are abrogated and withdrawn; provided, however, that the obligations of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider arising out of the provisions of the RFP shall continue to subsist and shall be deemed to form part of this Agreement.
- 2.5.2 Without prejudice to the generality of the provisions of Clause 2.5.1, on matters not covered by this Agreement, the provisions of RFP shall apply.

2.6 Modification of Agreement

Modification of the terms and conditions of this Agreement, including any modification of the scope of the Services of Mali & Aaya, may only be made by written agreement between the Parties. Pursuant to Clause 6.1.3 hereof, however, each Party shall give due consideration to any proposals for modification made by the other Party.

2.7 Force Majeure

- 2.7.1 **Definition**
 - (a) For the purposes of this Agreement, "Force Majeure" means an event which is beyond the reasonable control of a Party, and which makes a Party"s performance of its obligations hereunder impossible or so impractical as reasonably to be considered impossible in the circumstances, and includes, but is not limited to, war, riots, civil disorder, earthquake, fire, explosion, storm, flood or other adverse weather conditions, strikes, lockouts or other industrial action (except where such strikes, lockouts or other industrial action are within the power of the Party invoking Force Majeure to prevent), confiscation or any other action by government agencies.
 - (b) Force Majeure shall not include (i) any event which is caused by the negligence or intentional action of a Party or such Party^s Personnel or agents or employees, nor (ii) any event which a diligent Party could reasonably have been expected to both (A) take into account at the time of the conclusion of this Agreement, and (B) avoid or

overcome in the carrying out of its obligations hereunder.

(c) Force Majeure shall not include insufficiency of funds or failure to make any payment required hereunder.

2.7.2 No breach of Agreement

The failure of a Party to fulfill any of its obligations hereunder shall not be considered to be a breach of, or default under, this Agreement in so far as such inability arises from an event of Force Majeure, provided that the Party affected by such an event has taken all reasonable precautions, due care and reasonable alternative measures, all with the objective of carrying out the terms and conditions of this Agreement.

2.7.3 Measures to be taken

- (a) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall take all reasonable measures to remove such Party"s inability to fulfill its obligations hereunder with a minimum of delay.
- (b) A Party affected by an event of Force Majeure shall notify the other Party of such event as soon as possible, and in any event not later than 7 (seven) days following the occurrence of such event, providing evidence of the nature and cause of such event, and shall similarly give notice of the restoration of normal conditions as soon as possible.
- (c) The Parties shall take all reasonable measures to minimize the consequences of any event of Force Majeure.

2.7.4 Extension of time

Any period within which a Party shall, pursuant to this Agreement, complete any action or task, shall be extended for a period equal to the time during which such Party was unable to perform such action as a result of Force Majeure.

2.7.5 Payments

During the period of its inability to perform the Services as a result of an event of Force Majeure, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be entitled to be reimbursed for additional costs reasonably and necessarily incurred by it during such period for the purposes of the Services and in reactivating the Services after the end of such period.

2.7.6 Consultation

Not later than 30 (thirty) days after the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider has, as the result of an event of Force Majeure, become unable to perform a material portion of the Services, the Parties shall consult with each other with a view to agreeing on appropriate measures to be taken in the circumstances.

2.8 **Suspension of Payments**

- 2.8.1 The Authority may, by written notice of suspension to the Services Provider, suspend all payments to the Services Provider hereunder if the Services Provider shall be in breach of this Agreement or shall fail to perform any of its obligations under this Agreement, including the carrying out of the Services; provided that such notice of suspension (i) shall specify the nature of the breach or failure, and (ii) shall provide an opportunity to the Services Provider to remedy such breach or failure within a period not exceeding 30 (thirty) days after receipt by the Services Provider of such notice of suspension.
- 2.8.2 Upon suspension of payments under Clause 2.8.1, the Authority may, on behalf of the Services Provider, make the payments due to any or all Personnel, by direct transfer to their respective accounts, and notify the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider forthwith. Such payments shall be deemed to be payments made by the Authority to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

2.9 Termination of Agreement

2.9.1 **By the Authority**

The Authority may, by not less than 30 (thirty) days" written notice of termination to the Services Provider, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in this Clause 2.9.1, terminate this Agreement if:

- (a) the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider fails to remedy any breach hereof or any failure in the performance of its obligations hereunder, as specified in a notice of suspension pursuant to Clause 2.8 hereinabove, within 30 (thirty) days of receipt of such notice of suspension or within such further period as the Authority may have subsequently granted in writing;
- (b) the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider becomes insolvent or bankrupt or enters into any agreement with its creditors for relief of debt or take advantage of any law for the benefit of debtors or goes into liquidation or receivership whether compulsory or voluntary;

- (c) the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration proceedings pursuant to Clause 9 hereof;
- (d) the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider submits to the Authority a statement which has a material effect on the rights, obligations or interests of the Authority and which the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider knows to be false;
- (e) any document, information, data or statement submitted by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in its Proposals, based on which the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider was considered eligible or successful, is found to be false, incorrect or misleading;
- (f) as the result of Force Majeure, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than 60 (sixty) days; or
- (g) the Authority, in its sole discretion and for any reason whatsoever, decides to terminate this Agreement.

2.9.2 **By the Services Provider**

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may, by not less than 30 <u>(Thirty)</u> days["] written notice to the Authority, such notice to be given after the occurrence of any of the events specified in this Clause 2.9.2, terminate this Agreement if:

- (a) the Authority fails to pay any money due to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider pursuant to this Agreement and not subject to dispute pursuant to Clause 9 hereof within 45 (forty five) days after receiving written notice from the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider that such payment is overdue;
- (b) the Authority is in material breach of its obligations pursuant to this Agreement and has not remedied the same within 45 (forty five) days (or such longer period as the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may have subsequently granted in writing) following the receipt by the Authority of the Services Provider^s notice specifying such breach;
- (c) as the result of Force Majeure, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider is unable to perform a material portion of the Services for a period of not less than 60 (sixty) days; or
- (d) the Authority fails to comply with any final decision reached as a result of arbitration pursuant to Clause 9 hereof.

2.9.3 Cessation of rights and obligations

Upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Clauses 2.3 or 2.9 hereof,

or upon expiration of this Agreement pursuant to Clause 2.4 hereof, all rights and obligations of the Parties hereunder shall cease, except (i) such rights and obligations as may have accrued on the date of termination or expiration, or which expressly survive such Termination; (ii) the obligation of confidentiality set forth in Clause 3.3 hereof; (iii) the Services Provider^s obligation to permit inspection, copying and auditing of such of its accounts and records set forth in Clause 3.6, as relate to the Services Provider^s Services provided under this Agreement; and (iv) any right or remedy which a Party may have under this Agreement or the Applicable Law.

2.9.4 Cessation of Services

Upon termination of this Agreement by notice of either Party to the other pursuant to Clauses 2.9.1 or 2.9.2 hereof, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, immediately upon dispatch or receipt of such notice, take all necessary steps to bring the Services to a close in a prompt and orderly manner and shall make every reasonable effort to keep expenditures for this purpose to a minimum. With respect to documents prepared by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or its Personnel and materials furnished by the Authority, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall proceed as provided respectively by Clauses 3.9 or 3.10 hereof.

2.9.5 **Payment upon Termination**

Upon termination of this Agreement pursuant to Clauses 2.9.1 or 2.9.2 hereof, the Authority shall make the following payments to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider (after offsetting against these payments any amount that may be due from the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to the Authority):

- (i) reimbursement pursuant to Clause 6 hereof for Services satisfactorily performed prior to the date of termination; and
- (ii) Premium, if any, due for the period prior to termination.

2.9.6 Disputes about Events of Termination

If either Party disputes whether an event specified in Clause 2.9.1 or in Clause 2.9.2 hereof has occurred, such Party may, within 30 (thirty) days after receipt of notice of termination from the other Party, refer the matter to arbitration pursuant to Clause 9 hereof, and this Agreement shall not be terminated on account of such event except in accordance with the terms of any resulting arbitral award.

3. OBLIGATIONS OF THE SERVICES PROVIDER

3.1 Terms and conditions of Services

3.1.1 Standards of Performance

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall perform the Services of Mali & Aaya and carry out its obligations hereunder with all due diligence, efficiency and economy, in accordance with generally accepted professional techniques and practices, and shall observe sound management practices and methods. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall always act, in respect of any matter relating to this Agreement or to the Services, as a faithful provider of Services to the Authority, and shall at all times support and safe worker the Authority's legitimate interests in any dealings with Third Parties.

3.1.2 Applicable Laws

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall perform the Services in accordance with the Applicable Laws and shall take all practicable steps to ensure that any Personnel and agents of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider comply with the Applicable Laws.

3.1.3 Suitability of Personnel

The Services Provider shall employ and provide only such Personnel who have the required skills for performing the tasks and are experienced and for this purpose. The Authority shall be at liberty to seek removal of any Personnel, who in the opinion of the Authority, fails to perform the task assigned to him satisfactorily or is incompetent or negligent in the performance of his duties or indulges in misconduct. The Services Provider shall, upon receiving instructions of the Authority, withdraw such Personnel forthwith, and shall provide a suitable replacement in lieu thereof. The Services Provider shall ensure that the Personnel withdrawn on the specific instructions of the Authority are not deployed at the offices of the Authority without prior approval of the Authority.

3.1.4 No contractual relationship with Personnel

The Parties agree that the Personnel deployed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall have no contractual relationship whatsoever with the Authority and the relationship of master and servant or employer and employee shall subsist only between the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the respective Personnel. The Authority shall exercise no direct administrative, supervisory and managerial control over the Personnel deployed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and shall have no liability or obligations, present or future in respect of such Personnel.

3.1.5 Variation in number of Personnel

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall increase or decrease the number of Personnel for deployment by upto 25% (twenty five per cent) of the total number of Personnel specified in Annex-I as and when required by the Authority by a written notice of at least 7 (seven) days. In addition, a further deployment of Personnel, not exceeding 50% (fifty per cent) of the total number of Personnel specified in Annex-I, may be undertaken with mutual consent.

3.1.6 Services for other entities

The Services Provider agrees and undertakes that it may, in its discretion, provide services to other entities owned or controlled by the Government of NCT of Delhi on the same terms and conditions as applicable hereto; provided that the cumulative total of all personnel provided for such services shall not exceed the total number of Personnel specified in Annex-I; provided further that upon entering into any such agreement with any such entity, the Services Provider shall provide forthwith the relevant particulars to the Authority for its information and record.

3.1.7 Preference to experienced persons

The Services Provider shall, while selecting the persons to be deployed under this Agreement, give preference to those persons who were working on a similar assignment with the Authority during a period of 6 (six) months preceding the date of this Agreement, subject to suitability of such persons for the Services to be provided hereunder. The Services Provider shall make best endeavours for deploying the maximum number of such persons in order to enable continuity and efficiency of Services.

3.1.8 Other conditions

Other terms and conditions of the Services of Mali & Aaya shall include-

- (i) payment of monthly remuneration by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to the Personnel at rates not lower than the rates specified in the Agreement and in accordance with Applicable Laws, as amended from time to time, through electronic transfer, to their respective bank accounts, no later than 7 (seven) days after completion of a calendar month in respect of which Services have been provided by the respective Personnel and also provide a pay slip to its Personnel in physical as well as electronic form;
- (ii) payment of compensation to Personnel in an amount equal to 0.5% of wages for each day's delay in payment of wages beyond the date specified in sub-clause (i) above, provided that such compensation shall not be due and payable if the delay is the direct result of a delay in release of payments by the Authority for and in respect of such wages;
- (iii) opening of a dedicated bank account for and in respect of this assignment and entering into bipartite agreement with the bank to create a first charge on all the receipts in the said account for payment of wages, contribution towards EPF and ESI and other dues payable to the Personnel in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement;
- (iv) payment of Employees Subscription deducted from the wages and the Employers Contributions received from

the authority towards ESI, EPF etc. paid by the authority relating to all Personnel no later than 15 (fifteen) days after completion of a calendar month in respect of which Services have been provided by the respective Personnel;

- (v) ensuring police verification of each Personnel and submission of the evidence thereof to the Authority along with a photograph of the Personnel;
- (vi) certification of the credentials of Personnel;
- (vii) issuance of photo identity cards with all relevant particulars such as name, father^s name, date of birth, address, contact number, blood group and Aadhar Card number;
- (viii) maintaining and monitoring the daily attendance of its Personnel, both at the time of entry and exit from the Authority premises;
- (ix) payment of compensation to its Personnel on account of injury or death during the course of their official deployment;
- (x) grant of leave in accordance with the Agreement; and
- (xi) compliance with the provisions of the Payment of Wages Act, 1936; Gratuity Act, 1972; Industrial Payment of employment (Standing orders) Act'1946, Equal Remuneration Act, 1976; Child Labour (Prohibition and Regulation) Act, 1986; Minimum Wages Act, 1948; Employees Provident Fund & Employees Provisions Act, 1952; ESI Act, 1948; Workmen^s Compensation Act, 1923; Industrial Dispute Act, 1947; Maternity Benefit Act, 1961 and Contract Labour (Regulations and Abolitions) Act, 1970 or any modifications thereof or any other laws relating thereto and rules made thereunder from time to time.

3.1.9 Malpractices against Personnel

The Services Provider shall not unlawfully exploit the Personnel in any manner or recover from them any amounts not due to the Services Provider (the "**Malpractice**"). In the event any Personnel lodges a complaint with the Authority against any Malpractice, the Authority may enquire, or cause to be enquired, into the veracity of the complaint and if any Malpractice is established by such enquiry, the Services Provider shall be deemed to be in breach of this Agreement. Provided, however, that if any such complaint is made collectively by more than 20% (twenty per cent) of the total number of Personnel, the Authority may suspend any or all payments due to the Services Provider as if it has failed to perform its obligations and attracted suspension of payments under the provisions of Clause 2.8.

3.2 **Conflict of Interest**

- 3.2.1 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall not have a Conflict of Interest and any breach hereof shall constitute a breach of the Agreement.
- 3.2.2 Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and Associates not to be otherwise interested. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider agrees that, during the term of this Agreement and after its termination, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or any Associate thereof shall be disqualified from providing goods or works for any work resulting from or closely related to the Services and any breach of this obligation shall amount to a Conflict of Interest; provided that the restriction herein shall not apply after a period of 3 (three) months from the completion of this assignment; provided further that this restriction shall not apply to services provided to the Authority in continuation of this Agreement; provided also that the restrictions herein shall not apply to provision of any services where the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider has obtained a written waiver from the Authority prior to engaging in competitive bidding for provision of such services.

3.2.3 **Prohibition of conflicting activities**

Neither the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider nor its Personnel shall engage, either directly or indirectly, in any of the following activities:

- (a) during the term of this Agreement, any business or professional activities which would conflict with the activities assigned to them under this Agreement;
- (b) after the termination of this Agreement, such other activities as may be specified in the Agreement; or
- (c) at any time, such other activities as have been specified in the RFP as Conflict of Interest.

3.2.4 Services of Mali & Aaya Provider not to benefit from commissions, discounts, etc.

The remuneration of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider pursuant to Clause 6 hereof shall constitute the Services Provider["]s sole remuneration in connection with this Agreement or the Services and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall not accept for its own benefit any trade commission, discount or similar payment in connection with activities pursuant to this Agreement or to the Services or in the discharge of its obligations hereunder, and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall use its best efforts to ensure that its Personnel and agents shall not receive any such additional remuneration.

- 3.2.5 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel shall observe the highest standards of ethics and shall not have engaged in and shall not hereafter engage in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice (collectively the "Prohibited Practices"). Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in this Agreement, the Authority shall be entitled to terminate this Agreement forthwith by a communication in writing to the Services Provider, without being liable in any manner whatsoever to the Services Provider, if it determines that the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider has, directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged in any Prohibited Practices in the Selection Process or before or after entering into of this Agreement. In such an event, the Authority shall forfeit and appropriate the performance security, if any, as mutually agreed genuine pre-estimated compensation and damages payable to the Authority towards, inter alia, the time, cost and effort of the Authority, without prejudice to the Authority"s any other rights or remedy hereunder or in law.
- 3.2.6 Without prejudice to the rights of the Authority under Clause 3.2.5 above and the other rights and remedies which the Authority may have under this Agreement, if the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider is found by the Authority to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any Prohibited Practices, during the Selection Process or before or after the execution of this Agreement, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall not be eligible to participate in any tender or RFP issued during a period of 2 (two) years from the date the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider is found by the Authority to have directly or indirectly or through an agent, engaged or indulged in any Prohibited Practices.
- 3.2.7 For the purposes of Clauses 3.2.5 and 3.2.6, the following terms shall have the meaning hereinafter respectively assigned to them:
 - (a) "**corrupt practice**" means (i) the offering, giving, receiving or soliciting, directly or indirectly, of anything of value to influence the actions of any person connected with the Selection Process (for removal of doubt, offering of employment or employing or engaging in any manner whatsoever, directly or indirectly, any official of the

Authority who is or has been associated in any manner, directly or indirectly with Selection Process or LOA or dealing with matters concerning the Agreement before or after the execution thereof, at any time prior to the expiry of one year from the date such official resigns or retires from or otherwise ceases to be in the service of the Authority, shall be deemed to constitute influencing the actions of a person connected with the Selection Process); or (ii) engaging in any manner whatsoever, whether during the Selection Process or after the issue of LOA or after the execution of the Agreement, as the case may be, any person in respect of any matter relating to the Services or the LOA or the Agreement, who at any time has been or is a Services of Mali & Aaya Provider of the Authority in relation to any matter concerning the Services;

- (b) "fraudulent practice" means a misrepresentation or omission of facts or suppression of facts or disclosure of incomplete facts, in order to influence the Selection Process;
- (c) "**coercive practice**" means impairing or harming, or threatening to impair or harm, directly or indirectly, any person or property to influence any person["]s participation or action in the Selection Process or the exercise of its rights or performance of its obligations by the Authority under this Agreement;
- (d) "**undesirable practice**" means (i) establishing contact with any person connected with or employed or engaged by the Authority with the objective of canvassing, lobbying or in any manner influencing or attempting to influence the Selection Process; or (ii) having a Conflict of Interest; and
- (e) "**restrictive practice**" means forming a cartel or arriving at any understanding or arrangement among Bidders with the objective of restricting or manipulating a full and fair competition in the Selection Process.

3.3 **Confidentiality**

The Services Provider, and its Personnel shall not, either during the term or within two years after the expiration or termination of this Agreement disclose any proprietary information, including information relating to reports, data, drawings, design software or other material, whether written or oral, in electronic or magnetic format, and the contents thereof; and any reports, digests or summaries created or derived from any of the foregoing that is provided by the Authority to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel; any information provided by or relating to the Authority, business affairs or finances or any information relating to the Authority^s employees, officers or other professionals or suppliers, customers, or contractors of the Authority; and any other information which the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider is under an obligation to keep confidential in relation to the Services or this Agreement (**"Confidential** Information"), without the prior written consent of the Authority.

Notwithstanding the aforesaid, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel may disclose Confidential Information to the extent that such Confidential Information:

- was in the public domain prior to its delivery to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel or becomes a part of the public knowledge from a source other than the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel;
- (ii) was obtained from a third party with no known duty to maintain its confidentiality;
- (iii) is required to be disclosed by Applicable Laws or judicial or administrative or arbitral process or by any governmental instrumentalities, provided that for any such disclosure, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel shall give the Authority, prompt written notice, and use reasonable efforts to ensure that such disclosure is accorded confidential treatment; and
- (iv) is provided to the professional advisers, agents, auditors or representatives of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or its Personnel, as is reasonable under the circumstances; provided, however, that the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or its Personnel, shall require their professional advisers, agents, auditors or its representatives, to undertake in writing to keep such Confidential Information, confidential and shall use its best efforts to ensure compliance with such undertaking.

3.4 Liability of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider

- 3.4.1 The Services Provider's liability under this Agreement shall be determined by the Applicable Laws and the provisions hereof.
- 3.4.2 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, subject to the limitation specified in Clause 3.4.3, be liable to the Authority for any direct loss or damage accrued or likely to accrue due to deficiency in Services rendered by it and for any liability arising on account of non-compliance with Applicable Laws.
- 3.4.3 The Parties hereto agree that in case of negligence or willful misconduct on the part of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or on the part of any person or firm acting on behalf of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in carrying out the Services, the Services Provider, with respect to damage caused to the Authority's property, shall be liable to the Authority:
 - (i) for any indirect or consequential loss or damage; and
 - (ii) for any direct loss or damage that exceeds (a) the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2 of this Agreement, or (b) the proceeds the

Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may be entitled to receive from any insurance maintained by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to cover such a liability in accordance with Clause 3.5.2, whichever of (a) or (b) is higher.

3.4.4 This limitation of liability specified in Clause 3.4.3 shall not affect the Services Provider⁵'s liability, if any, for damage to Third Parties caused by the Services Provider or any person or firm acting on behalf of the Services Provider in carrying out the Services.

3.5 Insurance to be taken out by the Services Provider

- 3.5.1 (a) The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, for the duration of this Agreement, take out and maintain at its own cost, insurance against the risks, and for the coverage, as specified in the Agreement and in accordance with good industry practice.
 - (b) Within 15 (fifteen) days of receiving any insurance policy certificate in respect of insurances required to be obtained and maintained under this Clause 3.5.1, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall furnish to the Authority, copies of such policy certificates, copies of the insurance policies and evidence that the insurance premium have been paid in respect of such insurance. No insurance shall be cancelled, modified or allowed to expire or lapse during the term of this Agreement.
 - (c) If the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider fails to effect and keep in force the aforesaid insurances for which it is responsible pursuant hereto, the Authority shall, apart from having other recourse available under this Agreement, have the option, without prejudice to the obligations of the Services Provider, to take out the aforesaid insurance, to keep in force any such insurances, and pay such premium and recover the costs thereof from the Services Provider, and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be liable to pay such amounts on demand by the Authority.
 - (d) Except in case of Third Party liabilities, the insurance policies so procured shall mention the Authority as the beneficiary of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall procure an undertaking from the insurance company to this effect; provided that in the event the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider has a general insurance policy that covers the risks specified in this Agreement and the amount of insurance cover is equivalent to 3 (three) times the cover required hereunder, such insurance policy may not mention the Authority as the sole beneficiary of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or require an undertaking to that effect.

3.5.2 The Parties agree that the risks and coverage shall include but not

be limited to the following:

- (a) Third Party liability insurance as required under Applicable Laws, with a minimum coverage of [Rs. I (one) crore]⁸;
- (b) employer "s liability and workers" compensation insurance in respect of the Personnel of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in accordance with Applicable Laws; and
- (c) Professional liability insurance for an amount no less than the Agreement Value.

The indemnity limit in terms of "Any One Accident" (AOA) and "Aggregate limit on the policy period" (AOP) should not be less than twice the amount stated in Clause 6.1.2 of the Agreement.

3.6 Accounting, inspection and auditing

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall:

- (a) keep accurate and systematic accounts and records in respect of the Services provided under this Agreement, in accordance with internationally accepted accounting principles and in such form and detail as will clearly identify all relevant time charges and costs, and the basis thereof (including the basis of the Services Provider"s costs and charges); and
- (b) permit the Authority or its designated representative periodically, and up to one year from the expiration or termination of this Agreement, to inspect the same and make copies thereof as well as to have them audited by auditors appointed by the Authority.

3.7 Services Provider's actions requiring the Authority's prior approval

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall obtain the Authority's prior approval in writing before taking any of the following actions:

- (a) entering into a subcontract for the performance of any part of the Services ; or
- (b) any other action that is specified in this Agreement.

3.8 **Reporting obligations**

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall submit to the Authority the reports and documents specified in the Agreement, in the form, in the

numbers and within the time periods set forth therein.

3.9 Documents prepared by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel to be property of the Authority

- 3.9.1 All plans, drawings, specifications, designs, reports and other documents (collectively referred to as "Services Documents") prepared by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or its Personnel (or by any Third Party) in performing the Services shall become and remain the property of the Authority, and all intellectual property rights in such Services Documents shall vest with the Authority. Any Services Document, of which the ownership or the intellectual property rights do not vest with the Authority under law, shall automatically stand assigned to the Authority as and when such Services Document is created and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider agrees to execute all papers and to perform such other acts as the Authority may deem necessary to secure its rights herein assigned by the Services Provider.
- 3.9.2 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, not later than termination or expiration of this Agreement, deliver all Services Documents to the Authority, together with a detailed inventory thereof. The Services Provider, its Personnel or a Third Party shall not use these Services Documents for purposes unrelated to this Agreement without the prior written approval of the Authority.
- 3.9.3 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall hold the Authority harmless and indemnified for any losses, claims, damages, expenses (including all legal expenses), awards, penalties or injuries (collectively referred to as "Claims") which may arise from or due to any unauthorized use of such Services Documents, or due to any breach or failure on part of the Services Provider, its Personnel or a Third Party to perform any of its duties or obligations in relation to securing the aforementioned rights of the Authority.

3.10 **Providing access to Office and Personnel**

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall ensure that the Authority, and officials of the Authority having authority from the Authority, are provided unrestricted access to the offices of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and to all Personnel during office hours. The Authority "s official, who has been authorized by the Authority in this behalf, shall have the right to inspect the Services in progress, interact with Personnel of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and verify the records relating to the Services for his satisfaction.

3.11 Accuracy of Documents

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel shall be responsible

for accuracy of the data collected by it directly or procured from other agencies/authorities, the designs, drawings, estimates and all other details prepared by it as part of these services. Subject to the provisions of Clause 3.4, it shall indemnify the Authority against any inaccuracy in its work which might surface during implementation of the Services, if such inaccuracy is the result of any negligence or inadequate due diligence on part of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel or arises out of its failure to conform to good industry practice. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or its Personnel shall also be responsible for promptly correcting, at their own cost and risk, any inaccuracy in its work.

3.12 **Providing Uniform, Equipment and other items**

The service provider shall provide 2 (two) summer and 2 (two) winter uniform to each Mali & Aaya.

<u>Mali</u>: The Service provider shall provide requisite equipments i.e. Rake, Trowel, Pruning shears, Hoe, Saws, Scissors, Lawn Mowers, Garden hose, Shovel, Spade and other Garden tools etc to each Mali.

<u>Aaya</u>: The Service provider shall provide following items per month to each aaya:-

- I. 4 (four) towels size (4 X 2 feet)
- 2. 01 (one) bucket.
- 3. Liquid soap for hand wash (2 litre)
- 4. Baby skin friendly soap for cleaning bady after toilet (2 litre)
- 5. 2 mugs.
- 6. Washing detergent for towel (2 kg)

4. SERVICES PROVIDER'S PERSONNEL

4.1 General

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall employ and provide such qualified, and experienced Personnel as may be required to carry out the Services.

4.2 **Deployment of Personnel**

- 4.2.1 The deployment of Personnel for carrying out the Services by each of the Services Provider's Personnel is described in Annex-I of this Agreement. The estimate of Costs of Services is specified in Annex-II of this Agreement.
- 4.2.2 Any increase or decrease in the number of Personnel shall be undertaken in accordance with the provisions of Clause 3.1.5.

4.3 Approval of Personnel

4.3.1 Services of the Personnel provided by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall be deemed to be acceptable to the Authority if the Authority does not return such Personnel to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider within 15 (fifteen) days of his deployment under this Agreement. The Parties agree that no other person shall be engaged under this Agreement without approval of the Authority. 4.3.2 Prior to engaging any skilled Personnel, for provision of services hereunder, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall submit to the Authority its proposal along with a CV of such person containing the relevant particulars such as academic and professional qualifications, experience etc. The Authority may accept or reject such proposal within 14 (fourteen) days of receipt thereof. In case the proposal is rejected, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider may propose an alternative person for the Authority''s consideration. In the event the Authority does not reject a proposal within 14 (fourteen) days of the date of receipt thereof under this Clause 4.3, it shall be deemed to have been accepted by the Authority.

4.4 **Substitution of Personnel**

- 4.4.1 The Authority expects all the Personnel specified in the Proposal to be available during implementation of the Agreement. The Authority will not consider any substitution of Personnel except under compelling circumstances beyond the control of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the concerned Personnel. Such substitution shall be limited to not more than 15% (fifteen per cent) of the total number of Personnel subject to equally or better qualified and experienced personnel being provided to the satisfaction of the Authority.
- 4.4.2 In the event that any Personnel is proposed to be removed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider for substitution thereof in accordance with the provisions of Clause 4.4.1, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall notify the Authority prior to such removal, with reasons thereof, and the Authority may, in its discretion, refer the case to a substitution committee comprising 2 (two) nominees of the Authority and I (one) nominee of the Services Provider. The committee shall consider the case forthwith and either confirm or reject the proposal for removal of the Personnel.

4.5 Leave

- 4.5.1 Each Personnel shall be entitled to a leave of I (one) day in every 7 (seven) days, by way of a weekly day of rest, which shall ordinarily be Sunday, but the Authority may fix any other day of the week as the rest day for any Personnel or class of Personnel.
- 4.5.2 No Personnel shall be entitled to payment for any leave except as specified in the Agreement. All leave in excess of the leave specified in this Clause 4.5 shall be excluded from the Costs of Services and shall be borne entirely by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or the Personnel himself.
- 4.5.3 Leave of absence on any working day shall be subject to the prior approval of the Authority and provision of a substitute for the period of absence so that the progress and quality of Services is maintained.
- 4.5.4 The cost of providing a substitute against any leave of absence specified in this Clause 4.5 shall be borne entirely by the Services Provider. Provided, however, that if a substitute is to be provided during the period of leave specified in Clause 4.5.1, the cost thereof shall be due and payable by the Authority to the Services Provider.

4.6 Management of Personnel

- 4.6.1 The Services Provider shall be responsible for the coordinated, timely and efficient functioning of the Personnel. In addition, the Services Provider shall designate a suitable person as the Services Manager (the "Services Manager") who shall be responsible for day to day performance of the Services.
- 4.6.2 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall record the attendance of Personnel at the time of their entry to and exit from the Authority's premises, and shall make its claims for payment in conformity therewith.
- 4.6.3 No later than I (one) hour after the commencement of office hours on each working day, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, by email, convey the list of Personnel who have reported for work and shall also provide a list of absentees. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall provide suitable substitutes for the absentees, save and except that substitutes may not be provided against absentees who have availed of casual leave in accordance with the entitlements specified in this Agreement. Provided, however, that on any working day casual leave shall not be granted to Personnel representing the higher of 2 (two) persons and 10% (ten per cent) of the total number of Personnel.
- 4.6.4 The Authority may, on the basis of its own records, inform the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider of any periods of absence of Personnel during a calendar month and upon receipt of such information, the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall make the required deductions from its Monthly Invoice. For the avoidance of doubt, any such information received on or before the 5th (fifth) day of a month shall be given effect to in the Monthly Invoice submitted by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider during that month and the balance remaining shall be adjusted in the Monthly Invoice of the subsequent month.

4.7 Norms and procedures

The Authority may, specify the norms of work and output in respect of each category of Personnel and may also specify the standard operating procedures in accordance with good industry practice.

5. OBLIGATIONS OF THE AUTHORITY

5.1 Assistance in clearances etc.

Unless otherwise specified in the Agreement, the Authority shall make best efforts to ensure that the Government shall:

- (a) provide the Services Provider, its Personnel with permits and such other documents as may be necessary to enable the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and its Personnel to perform the Services; and
- (b) issue to officials, agents and representatives of the Government all such instructions as may be necessary or appropriate for the prompt and effective implementation of the Services.

5.2 Access to land and property

The Authority warrants that the Services Provider and its Personnel shall have, free of charge, unimpeded access to the Authority["]s offices in respect of which access is required for the performance of Services; provided that if such access shall not be made available to the Services Provider as and when so required, the Parties shall agree on (i) the time extension, as may be appropriate, for the performance of Services, and (ii) the additional payments, if any, to be made to the Services Provider as a result thereof pursuant to Clause 6.1.3.

5.3 Change in Applicable Law

If, after the date of this Agreement, there is any change in the Applicable Laws with respect to wages, taxes and duties which increases or decreases the cost or reimbursable expenses incurred by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in performing the Services, by an amount exceeding 0.1% (zero point one per cent) of the Agreement Value specified in Clause 6.1.2, then the remuneration and reimbursable expenses otherwise payable to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider under this Agreement shall be increased or decreased accordingly by agreement between the Parties hereto, and corresponding adjustments shall be made to the aforesaid Agreement Value.

5.4 Payment

In consideration of the Services performed by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider under this Agreement, the Authority shall make to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider such payments and in such manner as is provided in Clause 6 of this Agreement.

6. BILLING AND PAYMENT

- 6.1 Cost estimates and Agreement Value
- 6.1.1 An abstract of the Costs of Services payable to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider is set forth in Annex-II of the Agreement. In addition, a Premium of Rs. (Rupees)^{\$} per worker per month shall be due and payable by the Authority to the Services Provider. Except as may be otherwise agreed under Clause 2.6 and subject to the provisions of Clauses 5.3 and 6.1.3, the payments under this Agreement shall not exceed the aforesaid amounts.
- 6.1.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in Clause 6.1.2, if the Parties agree that pursuant to the provisions of this Agreement,

additional payments shall be made to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in order to cover any additional expenditures not envisaged in the cost estimates referred to in Clause 6.1.1 above, the Agreement Value set forth in Clause 6.1.2 above shall be deemed to be increased by the amount or amounts, as the case may be, for the purposes of making such additional payments.

^{\$} To be filled as per bid of the Selected Bidder.

6.2 Mode of billing and payment

Billing and payments in respect of the Services shall be made as follows:-

- (a) On or after the date on which an amount has become due and payable to the Services Provider in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, it shall submit, in triplicate, to the Authority or its designated official, a Monthly Invoice with necessary particulars along with substantive proof that all dues of its Personnel have been paid for the month for which the Monthly Invoice relates. The Services Provider shall also submit proof of remittance of its contribution towards EPF and ESI of its Personnel for the relevant month. For the purposes hereof "Monthly Invoice" means a statement of the expenses incurred on each of the heads indicated in the Costs of Services and the Financial Proposal and shall be accompanied by the particulars of Personnel and the man days spent on the Services.
- (b) For claiming payment from the Authority, the Services Provider shall: (i) certify that the amounts claimed in the Monthly Invoice are correct and in accordance with the provisions of the Agreement; (ii) certify that all dues of the Personnel for the relevant month have been credited to their respective bank accounts through electronic transfer; (iii) certify that the employer"s contribution of EPF and ESI have been paid as per Applicable Laws and this Agreement; (iv) certify that only those taxes have been claimed, which are reimbursable in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement; (v) detailed calculation for Costs of Services and Premium claimed in accordance with the Agreement; and (vi) provide details in respect of taxes which are reimbursable in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement. The Monthly Invoice shall also include documentary evidence in support of the aforesaid claims.
- (c) The Authority shall, within 15 (fifteen) days of receipt of a Monthly Invoice in accordance with Clause 6.2 (c), make payment of the amount claimed, directly through electronic transfer, to the nominated bank account of the Services Provider.
- (d) The Services Provider shall be paid the undisputed amounts for its services within the period specified. The Authority shall, within 5 (five) days of receiving a Monthly Invoice, notify the Services Provider of the Disputed Amounts, if any, with particulars thereof. The Services Provider shall, within 5 (five) days of receiving such notice, present any information or evidence as may reasonably be required by the Authority for determining that such Disputed Amounts are payable. The Services Provider may also call upon the Authority, after seeking its consent, for resolving the dispute and in the event that the dispute is not resolved amicably, the Dispute Resolution Procedure shall apply.
- (e) The final payment under this Clause shall be made only after the expiry of

the term of Services when all claims shall have been submitted by the Services Provider and approved as satisfactory by the Authority. The Services shall be deemed completed and finally accepted by the Authority as satisfactory upon expiry of 30 (thirty) days after receipt of the final claim by the Authority unless the Authority, within such 30 (thirty) day period, gives written notice to the Services Provider specifying in detail, the deficiencies in the Services. The Services Provider shall thereupon promptly make any necessary corrections and/or additions, and upon completion of such corrections or additions, the foregoing process shall be repeated. The Authority shall make the final payment upon acceptance or deemed acceptance of the final claim by the Authority.

(f) Any adjustments in the amount claimed in a Monthly Invoice may be made either in the form of a supplementary Monthly Invoice or in a subsequent Monthly Invoice, as the case may be.

7. LIQUIDATED DAMAGES AND PENALTIES

7.1 **Performance Security**

The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall, for the performance of its obligations under this Agreement, provide to the Authority no later than 3 (three) days from the Effective Date, an irrevocable and unconditional guarantee from a Bank for a sum equivalent to 50% (fifty per cent) of the monthly Costs of Services valid for a period of 90 (ninety) days from the date of expiry of the Agreement in the form set forth in Annex-III of this Agreement (the "Performance Security") to be appropriated against breach of this Agreement or for recovery of liquidated damages as specified in Clause 7.2. Until such time the Performance Securityis provided by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider pursuant hereto and the same comes into effect, the Bid security remain in force and effect, and upon such provision of the Performance Security pursuant hereto, the Authority shall release the Bid security to the Services Provider. For the avoidance of doubt, the parties hereto expressly agree that in addition to appropriation of the amounts withheld hereunder, in the event of any default requiring the appropriation of any further amounts, the Authority may make deductions from any subsequent payments due and payable to the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider hereunder, as if it is appropriating the

Performance Security in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement.

7.2 Liquidated Damages

7.2.1 Liquidated Damages for error/variation

In case any error or variation is detected in the Services rendered by the Services Provider or its Personnel and such error or variation is the result of

negligence or lack of due diligence on the part of the Services Provider or its Personnel, the damages caused thereby shall be quantified by the Authority in a reasonable manner and recovered from the Services Provider by way of deemed liquidated damages, subject to a maximum of 20% (twenty per cent) of the Agreement Value.

7.2.2 Liquidated Damages for delay

In case of delay in providing Services, liquidated damages not exceeding an amount equal to 0.1% (zero point one per cent) of the Agreement Value per day, subject to a maximum of 5% (five per cent) of the Agreement Value will be imposed and shall be recovered by appropriation from the Performance Security or otherwise. However, in case of delay due to reasons beyond the control of the Services Provider, suitable extension of time shall be granted.

7.2.3 Encashment and appropriation of Performance Security

The Authority shall have the right to invoke and appropriate the proceeds of the Performance Security, in whole or in part, without notice to the Services Provider in the event of breach of this Agreement or for recovery of liquidated damages specified in this Clause 7.2.

7.3 **Penalty for deficiency in Services**

Penalty

- (i) In case of the absence of worker (s) on any working day or the worker (s) found absent for any part of the day, i.e. during the defined hours of work as in I above, penalty equal to double the wages of number of worker(s) so absent on that particular day or Rs.1000/-, whichever is higher, shall be levied and same shall be deducted from contractor's bills.
- (ii) In case any complaint is received attributable to misconduct/misbehaviors of contractor's personnel, a penalty or Rs.1000/- for each such incident shall be levied and the same shall be deducted from contractor's bill. Further, the concerned contractor's personnel shall be removed from the system immediately.
- (iii) In case of un-satisfactory performance of the worker(s) deployed by the contractor at any particular schools/offices/stadia/sports complexes, observed by the concerned Head of School/Head of Office at any particular day(s), then a penalty of Rs. 2000/- will be imposed on the contractor on the first occasion. On the second occasion a penalty of Rs. 4000/- shall be imposed and on all subsequent complaints in that month penalty of Rs. 6000/- will be imposed on the contractor's bill. However if the unsatisfactory performance becomes a general practice, action to terminate the contract will be initiated as per the discretion of the Department.

- (iv) The contractor shall disburse salary to its deployed workers inclusive of DA, if any, latest by 5_{th} of every month, failing which penalty of Rs. 1000/- per day will be imposed upto 15_{th} of respective month and for any further delay the contract shall be liable to be terminated. Security deposit/ performance Bank guarantee shall be forfeited and bank guarantee/FDR will be encashed. The Department will have the power to appoint any other agency for the services at the risk and cost of the Contractor.
- (v) Any complaint must be addressed and resolved within 24 hours, failing which the services of the contractor shall be liable to be termed as unsatisfactory performance/deficient services and penal action in accordance with the terms & conditions, would be taken.

7.4 TERMS AND CONDITIONS FOR PROVIDING SERVICES OF Aaya and Mali:-

- I. Services shall have to be performed on all working days, i.e. Monday to Saturday.
- 1.1 For the purpose of award of contract for providing services of Aaya and Mali the working hours of the offices/schools are as under:-
- a. For Offices under Directorate of Education: as per office hours.
- b. For General/Single Shift/Double Shift Government School building: as per school hours.
- c. For Stadia & Sports Complex. As per office hours

All the penalties will be imposed on the Contractor and shall be recovered either by way of adjusting against arrears of payments or running bills or through direct payments before authorization of next due payment.

8. FAIRNESS AND GOOD FAITH

8.1 Good Faith

The Parties undertake to act in good faith with respect to each other's rights under this Agreement and to adopt all reasonable measures to ensure the realization of the objectives of this Agreement.

8.2 Operation of the Agreement

The Parties recognize that it is impractical in this Agreement to provide for every contingency which may arise during the life of the Agreement, and the Parties hereby agree that it is their intention that this Agreement shall operate fairly as between them, and without detriment to the interest of either of them, and that, if during the term of this Agreement either Party believes that this Agreement is operating unfairly, the Parties will use their best efforts to agree on such action as may be necessary to remove the cause or causes of such unfairness, but failure to agree on any action pursuant to this Clause shall not give rise to a dispute subject to arbitration in accordance with Clause 9 hereof.

9 SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES

9.1 Amicable settlement

The Parties shall use their best efforts to settle amicably all disputes arising out of or in connection with this Agreement or the interpretation thereof.

9.2 Dispute resolution

- 9.2.1 Any dispute, difference or controversy of whatever nature howsoever arising under or out of or in relation to this Agreement (including its interpretation) between the Parties, and so notified in writing by either Party to the other Party (the "**Dispute**") shall, in the first instance, be attempted to be resolved amicably in accordance with the conciliation procedure set forth in Clause 9.3.
- 9.2.2 The Parties agree to use their best efforts for resolving all Disputes arising under or in respect of this Agreement promptly, equitably and in good faith, and further agree to provide each other with reasonable access during normal business hours to all non-privileged records, information and data pertaining to any Dispute.

9.3 Conciliation

In the event of any Dispute between the Parties, either Party may call upon [Secretary in-charge of the Department] and the Chief Executive of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or a substitute thereof for amicable settlement, and upon such reference, the said persons shall meet no later than 10 (ten) days from the date of reference to discuss and attempt to amicably resolve the Dispute. If such meeting does not take place within the 10 (ten) day period or the Dispute is not amicably settled within 15 (fifteen) days of the meeting or the Dispute is not resolved as evidenced by the signing of written terms of settlement within 30 (thirty) days of the notice in writing referred to in Clause 9.2.1 or such longer period as may be mutually agreed by the Parties, either Party may refer the Dispute to arbitration in accordance with the provisions of Clause 9.4.

9.4 Arbitration

- 9.4.1 Any Dispute which is not resolved amicably by conciliation, as provided in Clause 9.3, shall be finally decided by reference to arbitration by an Arbitral Tribunal appointed in accordance with Clause 9.4.2. Such arbitration shall be held in accordance with the Rules of Arbitration of the International Centre for Alternative Dispute Resolution, New Delhi (the "**Rules**"), or such other rules as may be mutually agreed by the Parties, and shall be subject to the provisions of the Arbitration and Conciliation Act, 1996. The place of such arbitration shall be the capital of the State where the Authority has its headquarters and the language of arbitration proceedings shall be English.
- 9.4.2 There shall be [a sole arbitrator whose appointment] / [an Arbitral Tribunal of three arbitrators, of whom each Party shall select one, and the third arbitrator shall be appointed by the two arbitrators so selected, and in the event of disagreement between the two arbitrators, the appointment] shall be made in accordance with the Rules.
- 9.4.3 The arbitrators shall make a reasoned award (the "Award"). Any Award made in any arbitration held pursuant to this Clause 9 shall be final and binding on the Parties as from the date it is made, and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the Authority agree and undertake to carry out such Award without delay.
- 9.4.4 The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and the Authority agree that an Award may be enforced against the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and/or the Authority, as the case may be, and their respective assets wherever situated.
- 9.4.5 This Agreement and the rights and obligations of the Parties shall remain in full force and effect, pending the Award in any arbitration proceedings hereunder.

10. SCOPE OF SERVICE

Function & Role:-

- Aaya: Aayas are an integral part of the Nursery/Primary Schools setting. They assist the kids while using the toilets/urinals/wash-basins etc. They are also responsible for DISPOSAL OF POTTY OF KIDS & CLEANLINESS OF CHILDREN
- Mali: Malis are responsible for the care of school gardens/parks. They plant and care for trees, shrubs, flower beds and lawns, and may also look after other open spaces, such as sports fields, roadside verges, and the garden areas surrounding buildings. They carry out general maintenance of these areas, which may involve laying turf, cutting grass, trimming hedges, and keeping specific areas tidy and free of weeds. They may construct fencing, lay pathways and reticulation, and may even carry out concreting or brickwork. The mali so deployed should have the knowledge of grooming period of plants.

I. KEY PERFORMANCE PARAMETERS:

Misconduct on the part of the Aaya & Mali Personnel

- 1. The following acts or activities on the part of any Aaya & Mali personals deployed at any time and at any location of the Authority under this RFP shall constitute to be misconduct entailing disciplinary action for termination, removal and dismissal from this service:
 - i. Non reporting on duty.
 - ii. Deserting the location.
 - iii. Consumption of liquor during duty.
 - iv. Negligence in duty, evasion of duty in any manner resulting in theft of any cash, valuable property from any location of the Authority.
 - v. Misbehaviour with any officer, staff member, particularly female staff, children, parents, members of public visiting any location.
 - vi. Indulgence in any act e.g. sexual assault, sexual harassment, Pornography and sexual exploitation and sexual abuse of children as defined and punishable under Protection of Children from Sexual Offences act. 2012.
 - vii. Any other act. defined as offence under Indian Penal Code.

Where the Agreement Value specified in Clause 6.1.2 of this Agreement is expected to be less than Rs. 5 crore, the provision for a sole arbitrator shall be retained and where the Agreement Value is likely to be more than Rs. 5 crore, the provision for a Board shall be retained.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Parties hereto have caused this Agreement to be signed in their respective names as of the day and year first above written.

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

For and on behalf of Services Provider:

SIGNED, SEALED AND DELIVERED

For and on behalf of Authority

(Signature) (Name) (Designation) (Address)

2.

(Signature) (Name) (Designation) (Address)

In the presence of:

١.

SCHEDULE-I

DEPLOYMENT OF PERSONNEL

Annexure - I

(Deployment of Aaya)

I	Category of personals	Aaya
2	No. of personals required	790
3	Category	unskilled
4	Minimum Educational	Class XII (Female)
	Qualification	(Age limit upto 35 years
5	Other Requirement if any	

(Deployment of Mali)

I	Category of personals	Mali
2	No. of personals required	98
3	Category	unskilled
4	Minimum Educational	Class VIII with English subject
	Qualification	Age limit upto 35 years
5	Other Requirement if any	

Note;

- 1. The Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall increase or decrease the number of Personnel for deployment by upto 25% (twenty five per cent) of the total number of Personnel specified in Annex-I of Schedule-2 as and when required by the Authority by a written notice of at least 7 (seven) days. In addition, a further deployment of Personnel, not exceeding 50% (fifty per cent).
- The Service Provider shall pay to the Personnel remuneration no less than the notified minimum wages, Employee^s Provident Fund contribution, Employee^s State Insurance and all other statutory dues payable in accordance with the Applicable Laws.

Annexure-II

S. Category of No. Personnel			Monthly Wages Per head at rate as	Employers Contribution		Sub total of 4 + 5 + 6+	Remarks, if any
		(Per Month)	notified by department of Labour GNCTD*	towards EPF (@ 13 %)	towards ESI (@ 4.75%)		
I	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
1	Mali	14000	14000	1820	665	16485	
2.	Aaya	14000	14000	1820	665	16485	

Estimate cost of Services of Mali & Aaya

- 1. The Minimum wages at such rates as revised time to time under minimum wages Act. 1948 by the department of Labour GNCT of Delhi shall be applicable and payable and to each Mali & Aaya personal deployed under this RFP
- 2. Net wages after deduction from the wages of the Mali & Aaya personnel on account of subscription towards EPF and ESI shall be mandatorily paid by the Mali & Aaya Service provider.
- 3. No. further deduction shall be made on any account e.g. uniform issued to the Mali & Aaya Personnel.
- 4. No extra/ additional payment shall be payable on account of the deployment of the one Mali & Aaya Supervisor at the locations i.e. zonal office of Directorate of Education, Delhi.
- 5. No overtime allowance shall be payable by Authority for any overtime or Extra duty required by the Services of Mali & Aaya provider to be performed by Mali & Aaya personnel at any location beyond the shift duty hours.

Annex- III

Bank Guarantee for Performance Security

Τо

Lt. Governor of the National Capital Territory of Delhi acting through

.....

In consideration of acting on behalf of the [Lt. Governor of the National Capital Territory of Delhi] (hereinafter referred as the "Authority", which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, include its successors, administrators and assigns) awarding to, having its office at (hereinafter referred as the "Services Provider" which expression shall, unless repugnant to the context or meaning thereof, include its successors, administrators, executors and assigns), vide the Authority"s Agreement no.

1. We, (hereinafter referred to as the "Bank") at the request of the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider do hereby undertake to pay to the Authority an amount not exceeding Rs. (Rupees) against any loss or damage caused to or suffered or would be caused to or suffered by the Authority by reason of any breach by the said Services of Mali & Aaya Provider of any of the terms or conditions contained in the said Agreement.

2. We, (indicate the name of the Bank) do hereby undertake to pay the amounts due and payable under this Guarantee without any demur, merely on a demand from the Authority stating that the amount/claimed is due by way of loss or damage caused to or would be caused to or suffered by the Authority by reason of breach by the said Services of Mali & Aaya Provider of any of the terms or conditions contained in the said Agreement or by reason of the Services Provider"s failure to perform the said Agreement. Any such demand made on the bank shall be conclusive as regards the amount due and payable by the Bank under this Guarantee. However, our liability under this Guarantee shall be restricted to an amount not exceeding Rs.

.....).

3. We, (indicate the name of the Bank) do hereby undertake to pay to the Authority any money so demanded notwithstanding any dispute or gh.msp.mrfp.010816 RFP for Manpower Services Provider disputes raised by the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider in any suit or proceeding pending before any court or tribunal relating thereto, our liability under this present being absolute and unequivocal. The payment so made by us under this bond shall be a valid discharge of our liability for payment thereunder and the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider shall have no claim against us for making such payment.

4. We, (indicate the name of Bank) further agree that the Guarantee herein contained shall remain in full force and effect during the period that would be required for the performance of the said Agreement and that it shall continue to be enforceable till all the dues of the Authority under or by virtue of the said Agreement have been fully paid and its claims satisfied or discharged or till the Authority certifies that the terms and conditions of the said Agreement have been fully and properly carried out by the said Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and accordingly discharges this Guarantee. Unless a demand or claim under this Guarantee is made on us in writing on or before a period of one year from the date of this Guarantee, we shall be discharged from all liability under this Guarantee thereafter.

5. We, (indicate the name of Bank) further agree with the Authority that the Authority shall have the fullest liberty without our consent and without affecting in any manner our obligations hereunder to vary any of the terms and conditions of the said Agreement or to extend time of performance by the said Services of Mali & Aaya Provider from time to time or to postpone for any time or from time to time any of the powers exercisable by the Authority against the said Services of Mali & Aaya Provider and to forbear or enforce any of the terms and conditions relating to the said Agreement and we shall not be relieved from our liability by reason of any such variation, or extension being granted to the said Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or for any forbearance, act or omission on the part of the Authority or any indulgence by the Authority to the said Services of Mali & Aaya Provider or any such matter or thing whatsoever which under the law relating to sureties would, but for this provision, have the effect of so relieving us.

6. This Guarantee will not be discharged due to the change in the constitution of the Bank or the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider (s).

7. We, (indicate the name of Bank) lastly undertake not to revoke this Guarantee during its currency except with the previous consent of the Authority in writing.

8. For the avoidance of doubt, the Bank^s liability under this Guarantee shall be restricted to Rs. crore (Rupees crore) only. The Bank shall be liable to pay the said amount or any part thereof only if the Authority serves a written claim on the Bank in accordance with Paragraph 2 hereof, on or before [......... (indicate the date falling 90 days after the date of the expiry of the Agreement)]. le-2: Form of Agreement

Name of Bank:

Seal of the Bank:

Dated, theday of, 20.....

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory)

NOTES:

- (i) The Bank Guarantee should contain the name, designation and code number of the officer(s) signing the Guarantee.
- (ii) The address, telephone no. and other details of the Head Office of the Bank as well as of issuing Branch should be mentioned on the covering letter of issuing Branch.

TECHNICAL PROPOSAL

Form-I

Letter of Proposal

(On Bidder"s letter head)

(Date and Reference)

To,

.....

.....

.....

Sub: Appointment of Services of Mali & Aaya Provider Dear Sir,

With reference to your RFP Document dated, I/we, having examined all relevant documents and understood their contents, hereby submit our Proposal for selection as Services Provider. The proposal is unconditional and unqualified.

- 2. All information provided in the Proposal and in the Appendices is true and correct and all documents accompanying such Proposal are true copies of their respective originals.
- 3. This statement is made for the express purpose of appointment as the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider for the Services.
- 4. I/We shall make available to the Authority any additional information it may deem necessary or require for supplementing or authenticating the Proposal.
- 5. I/We acknowledge the right of the Authority to reject our bid without assigning any reason or otherwise and hereby waive our right to challenge the same on any account whatsoever.
- 6. I/We certify that in the last three years, we or any of our Associates have neither failed to perform on any contract, as evidenced by imposition of a penalty by an arbitral or judicial authority or a judicial pronouncement or arbitration award against the Bidder, nor been expelled from any project, services or contract by any public authority

nor have had any contract terminated by any public authority for breach on our part.

- 7. I/We declare that:
 - (a) I/We have examined and have no reservations to the RFP Documents, including any Addendum issued by the Authority;
 - (b) I/We do not have any Conflict of Interest in accordance with Clause 2.3 of the RFP Document;
 - (c) I/We have not directly or indirectly or through an agent engaged or indulged in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice, as defined in Clause 4.3 of the RFP document, in respect of any tender or request for proposal issued by or any agreement entered into with the Authority or any other public sector enterprise or any government,

Central or State; and

- (d) I/We hereby certify that we have taken steps to ensure that in conformity with the provisions of Section 4 of the RFP, no person acting for us or on our behalf will engage in any corrupt practice, fraudulent practice, coercive practice, undesirable practice or restrictive practice.
- 8. I/We understand that you may cancel the Selection Process at any time and that you are neither bound to accept any Proposal that you may receive nor to select the Services Provider, without incurring any liability to the Bidders in accordance with Clause 2.8 of the RFP document.
- 9. I/ We believe that we satisfy the Net Worth criteria and meet all the requirements as specified in the RFP document and am/ are qualified to submit a Proposal.
- 10. I/We certify that in regard to matters other than Mali & Aaya and integrity of the country, we or any of our Associates have not been convicted by a Court of Law or indicted or adverse orders passed by a regulatory authority which would cast a doubt on our ability to undertake the Services or which relates to a grave offence that outrages the moral sense of the community.
- 11. I/We further certify that in regard to matters relating to Mali & Aaya and integrity of the country, we have not been charge-sheeted by any agency of the Government or convicted by a Court of Law for any offence

committed by us or by any of our Associates.

- 12. I/We further certify that no investigation by a regulatory authority is pending either against us or against our Associates or against our CEO or any of our Directors/Managers/employees.^{\$}
- 13. I/We hereby irrevocably waive any right or remedy which we may have at any stage at law or howsoever otherwise arising to challenge or question any decision taken by the Authority [and/ or the Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi] in connection with the selection of Services

Provider or in connection with the Selection Process itself in respect of the above mentioned Services.

- 14. The Bid Security of Rs. (Rupees) in the form of a Demand Draft/Bank Guarantee is attached, in accordance with the RFP document.
 - 15. I/We agree and understand that the proposal is subject to the provisions of the RFP document. In no case, shall I/we have any claim or right of whatsoever nature if the assignment for providing the Services is not awarded to me/us or our proposal is not opened or rejected.
 - 16. I/We agree to keep this offer valid for 90 (ninety) days from the Bid Due Date specified in the RFP.
 - 17. A Power of Attorney in favour of the authorized signatory to sign and submit this Proposal and documents is attached herewith in Form-4.
 - 18. In the event of my/our firm being selected as the Services Provider, I/we agree to enter into an Agreement in accordance with the form at Schedule- 2 of the RFP. We agree not to seek any changes in the aforesaid form and agree to abide by the same.
 - 19. I/We have studied RFP and all other documents carefully and also surveyed

^{\$} In case the Bidder is unable to provide the certification specified in Paragraph II, it may precede the Paragraph by the words viz. "Except as specified in Schedule hereto". The exceptions to the certification or any disclosures relating thereto may be clearly stated in a Schedule to be attached to the Bid. The Authority will consider the contents of such Schedule and determine whether or not the exceptions/disclosures are material to the suitability of the Bidder for pre- qualification hereunder.

the offices of the Authority. We understand that except to the extent as expressly set forth in the Agreement, we shall have no claim, right or title arising out of any documents or information provided to us by the Authority or in respect of any matter arising out of or concerning or relating to the Selection Process including the award of Services.

- 21. The Financial Proposal is being submitted online. This Technical Proposal read with the Financial Proposal shall constitute the Bid which shall be binding on us.
- 22 I/We agree and undertake to abide by all the terms and conditions of the RFP Document. In witness thereof, I/we submit this Proposal under and in accordance with the terms of the RFP Document.

Yours faithfully,

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) (Name and seal of the Bidder)

Form-2

Particulars of the Bidder

1.1	Title of Services: Name of			
	Authority			
1.2	State the following:			
	Name of Company or Firm:			
	Legal status (e.g. incorporated private company, unincorporated business, partnership etc.):			
	Country of incorporation:			
	Registered address:			
	Year of Incorporation:			
	Year of commencement of business:			
	Principal place of business:			
	Brief description of the Company including details of its main lines of business			
	Name, designation, address and phone numbers of authorized signatory of the Bidder:			
	Name: Designation:			
	Company: Address:			
	Phone No.:			
	E-mail address:			

r	
1.3	For the Bidder state the following information:
	(i) Has the Bidder been penalized by any organization for poor quality of work or breach of contract in the last three years?
	Yes/No
	(ii) Has the Bidder ever failed to complete any work awarded to it by any public authority/ entity in last three years?
	Yes/No
	(iii) Has the Bidder been blacklisted by any Government department/Public Sector Undertaking in the last three years?
	Yes/No
	(iv) Has the Bidder suffered bankruptcy/insolvency in the last
	three years?
	Yes/No Note: If
	answer to any of the questions at (i) to (iv) is yes, the Bidder may not be
	eligible for this services.
1.4	Does the Bidder ^s firm/company combine functions as a Services of Mali & Aaya Provider along with the functions as a works contractor, supplier and/or a manufacturer having any relation to the Services under this RFP?
	Yes/No If yes,
	does the Bidder or its constituents agree to limit the Bidder $``s$ role only to that
	of a Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to the Authority and to disqualify
	themselves, their Associates, subsidiaries and/or parent organization
	subsequently from other work in the Authority for provision of goods or works
	having any relation with the Services?
	Yes/No

1.5	Does the Bidder intend to borrow or hire temporarily, personnel from contractors, manufacturers or suppliers of the Authority for performance of the Services?
	Yes/No
	If yes, does the Bidder agree that it will only be acceptable as Services of Mali & Aaya Provider if those contractors, manufacturers and suppliers disqualify themselves from subsequent execution of works or services having any relation with the Services (including tendering relating to any goods or works for any related activity) other than that of the Services Provider?
	Yes/No
	If yes, have any undertakings been obtained (and annexed) from such contractors, manufacturers, etc. that they agree to disqualify themselves from subsequent work or supplies as aforesaid?
	Yes/No
	(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory)
	For and on behalf of

Form-3

Statement of Legal Capacity

(To be forwarded on the letter head of the Bidder)

Ref. Date:

To,

.....

Dear Sir,

Sub: RFP for Services Provider

- I/We hereby confirm that we, the Bidder satisfy the terms and conditions laid down in the RFP document.
- I/We have agreed that (insert individual's name) will act as our Authorized Representative and has been duly authorized to submit our Proposal. Further, the authorized signatory is vested with requisite powers to furnish such proposal and all other documents, information or communication and authenticate the same.

Yours faithfully,

(Signature, name and designation of the authorized signatory) For and on behalf of

APPENDIX-I <u>Form-4</u> Power of Attorney

Know all men by these presents, we, (name of Firm and address of the registered office) do hereby constitute, nominate, appoint and authorize Mr / Ms..... son/daughter/wife of and presently residing at, who is presently employed with us and holding the position of as our true and lawful attorney (hereinafter referred to as the "Authorized Representative") to do in our name and on our behalf, all such acts, deeds and things as are necessary or required in connection with or incidental to submission of our Proposal for and selection as the Services of Mali & Aaya Provider to the Authority including but not limited to signing and submission of all bids, proposals and other documents and writings, participating in pre-bid and other conferences and providing information/ responses to the Authority, representing us in all matters before the Authority, signing and execution of all contracts and undertakings consequent to acceptance of our proposal and generally dealing with the Authority in all matters in connection with or relating to or arising out of our Proposal for the said Services and/or upon award of this assignment to us till the entering into of the Agreement with the Authority.

AND, we do hereby agree to ratify and confirm all acts, deeds and things lawfully done or caused to be done by our said Authorized Representative pursuant to and in exercise of the powers conferred by this Power of Attorney and that all acts, deeds and things done by our said Authorized Representative in exercise of the powers hereby conferred shall and shall always be deemed to have been done by us.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF WE, THE ABOVE NAMED PRINCIPAL HAVE EXECUTED THIS POWER OF ATTORNEY ON THIS

...... DAY OF, 20......

For

(Signature, name, designation and address)

Witnesses: I. 2.

Notarized

Accepted

.....

(Signature, name, designation and address of the Attorney)

Notes:

- The mode of execution of the Power of Attorney should be in accordance with the procedure, if any, laid down by the applicable law and the charter documents of the executant(s) and when it is so required the same should be under common seal affixed in accordance with the required procedure. The Power of Attorney should be executed on a non-judicial stamp paper of Rs. 100 (hundred) and duly notarised by a notary public.
- Wherever required, the Bidder should submit for verification the extract of the charter documents and other documents such as a resolution/power of attorney in favour of the person executing this Power of Attorney for the delegation of power hereunder on behalf of the Bidder.
- For a Power of Attorney executed and issued overseas, the document will also have to be legalised by the Indian Embassy and notarised in the jurisdiction where the Power of Attorney is being issued. However, Bidders from countries that have signed the Hague Legislation Convention 1961 need not get their Power of Attorney legalised by the Indian Embassy if it carries a conforming Apostille certificate.

Form-5

Financial Capacity of the Bidder

(In Rs. crore)

Bidder	Net Cash Accruals			Net Worth
(1)	Year I (2)	Year 2 (3)	Year 3 (4)	The average annual turnover 30% of estimated cost for the preceding three financial years.

Instructions:

- 1. The Bidder shall attach copies of the balance sheets, financial statements and Annual Reports for 3 (three) years preceding the Bid Due Date. The financial statements shall:
 - (a) reflect the financial situation of the Bidder;
 - (b) be audited by a statutory auditor;
 - (c) be complete, including all notes to the financial statements; and
 - (d) Correspond to accounting periods already completed and audited (no statements for partial periods shall be requested or accepted).
- 2. Net Cash Accruals shall mean Profit after Tax + Depreciation.
- 3. Net Worth shall mean (Subscribed and Paid-up Equity + Reserves) less (Revaluation reserves + miscellaneous expenditure not written off + reserves not available for distribution to equity shareholders).
- 4. Year I will be the latest completed financial year, preceding the bidding. Year 2 shall be the year immediately preceding Year I and so on. In case the Bid Due Date falls within 3 (three) months of the close of the latest financial year, refer to Clause 2.2.9.
- 5. The Bidder shall provide an Auditor⁵'s Certificate specifying the Net Worth of the Bidder and also specifying the methodology adopted for calculating such Net Worth in accordance with Clause

APPENDIX-I <u>Form-6</u> Abstract of Eligible Assignments of the Bidder^{\$}

S.No	Name of Services	Name of Client	Number of Personnel provided for a period of not less than 9 (nine) months	Payment received by the Bidder (in Rs. crore)
(I) [£]	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)
I				
2				
3				
4				

The Bidder should provide details of only those manpower services that have been undertaken by it under its own name.

[£] The names and chronology of Eligible Assignments included here should conform to the service-wise details submitted in Form-7 of Appendix-I.

Certificate from the Statutory Auditor^{\$}

This is to certify that the information contained in Columns 4 and 5 above is correct as per the accounts of the Bidder and/ or the clients.

Name of the audit firm:

Seal of the audit firm

Date:

In case the Bidder does not have a statutory auditor, it shall provide the certificate from its chartered accountant that ordinarily audits the annual accounts of the Bidder.

Form-7

Eligible Assignments of Bidder

١.	Name of Bidder:	
2.	Name of the Service:	
3.	Brief description of services performed by the Bidder	
4.	Name of client and address: (indicate whether public or	
5.	Name and telephone no. of client ["] s representative:	
6.	Number of persons provided for a period of not less than 9 (nine) months	
7.	Payment received by the Bidder (in Rs. crore):	
8.	Start date of the services (month/ year):	
9.	Finish date of the services (month/ year):	
	certified that the aforesaid information is knowledge and belief.	s true and correct to the best of
		(Signature and name of Bidder)

Notes:

- 1. Use separate sheet for each Eligible Assignment.
- 2. Attach an attested copy of the work order or contract for the aforesaid assignment.
- 3. Attach an attested copy of completed satisfactory work for the aforesaid assignment.

<u>Form-8</u>

Existing assignments of Bidder for manpower services awarded by the Government of NCT of Delhi

Name of Bidder:_____

S.No.	Name of client	Address of client's representative	Telephon e no. and email id of client	No. of persons to be provided	Start date of Services	Finish date of Services
Ι.						
2.						
3.						
4.						
5.						
It is cor	tified that t	he aforesaid inform	nation is true	and correct	to the hest	of

It is certified that the aforesaid information is true and correct to the best of my knowledge and belief.

(Signature and name of Bidder)

Notes:

1. Use additional sheets, if necessary.

2. The Bidder shall furnish details of all assignments awarded by the Government of NCT of Delhi during the period of I (one) year preceding the Bid Due Date.

APPENDIX-II FINANCIAL PROPOSAL

<u>Form-1</u> (On Bidder's letter head)

(Date and Reference) To,

.....

••••••

Dear Sir,

Subject: Appointment of Services Provider

I/We, (Bidder^s name) herewith make the Financial Proposal for selection of my/our firm as Services Provider. This Financial Proposal is in continuation of our Technical Proposal for the same assignment and may be read together with the said Technical Proposal as our complete proposal for this assignment.

- 1. I/We agree that this offer shall remain valid for a period of 90 (ninety) days from the Bid Due Date or such further period as may be mutually agreed upon.
- 2. The Premium has been quoted by me/us after taking into consideration all the terms and conditions stated in the RFP, draft Agreement, our own estimates of costs and after a careful assessment of all the conditions that may affect the costs of Services.
- 3. I/We offer a Premium of Rs. ******* (rupees *******)^{\$} per worker per month for undertaking the Services on the understanding that the Costs of Services shall be due and payable to us in accordance with the provisions of the RFP and the Premium specified herein is in addition to the said Costs of Services.

Yours faithfully, (Signature,

name and designation of the authorized signatory)

Note: The Financial Proposal is to be submitted on line as per the form given in the RFP.

^{\$} No Bidder shall offer a Premium of less than 5% of cost of service. The Premium is fixed during the whole period of tender.

APPENDIX-II FINANCIAL PROPOSAL

Form-IA (On Bidder's letter head)

For Aayas & Malis in the Govt. School on contract basis against the vacant posts

under Directorate of Education, Govt. of NCT of Delhi.

- I. Name of Department issuing NIT: Directorate of Education, GNCT of Delhi
- 2. Tender Enquiry No.
- 3. Name of bidding Firm:
- 4. Premium Quotation, per month per workers without services tax

Monthly wages per month (As per Govt. of NCT of Delhi norms or quoted wages)	EPF	ESIC	Premium	Total

Signature :_____

Name of the Authorized Person :_____

Office Seal of the Bidding Firm :_____

Note :-

- 1. Bidders may quote for as per the table given above. The bidders have no option of leaving any column without quoting financial bid. If a bidder does not quote financial bid against any of the above mentioned column then his financial bid shall stand rejected summarily.
- 2. The bidders are advised to quote the amount on which he/they shall be able to meet all such expenses towards wage disbursal, administrative, uniform, Equipments to Malis and required material to Aayas and all other expenses etc.
- 3. The agency charges shall be firm and final and no revision shall be allowed during this period on any grounds.
- 4. Minimum wages will be claimed by the contractor at the rates revised by Department of Labour, Govt. of NCT of Delhi from time to time under minimum wages Act, 1948.

5. The evaluation criteria for financial bids :-

Bidders shall quote the price in Indian Rupees. The bids will be evaluated on the basis of sum total of the price quotations provided in the above table. Successful qualified bidder whose price bid is found to be the lowest one rate i.e. lowest one among the lowest will be awarded work for the either the work will be awarded to the bidder quoting the lowest rate, at the negotiated lowest of the lowest rate or if it is not feasible then the former bidder who has been awarded at the lowest of the lowest rate as mentioned above will be awarded work at the lowest of the lowest rate. The Director of Education will have the right to award work to one bidder if the circumstances so warrant. In case the quoted premium are same for two or more bidders, in that case the bidder whose technical bid score is higher will be declared successful. If, even the technical scores also tally, then in that case lotter system will be adopted for selection of the successful bidder from among the L-I bidders.

6. Quoting nil or zero amount of the premium will lead to rejection of the financial Proposal. Lowest rate will depend upon the premium.

	-	VACANT POST OF AAYA	
S.No	School ID	School Name	Vacant
1	1001001	Bhola Nath Nagar-SBV (Babu Ram)-1001001	1
2	1001002	Vivek Vihar-SBV-1001002	2
3	1001004	Kanti Nagar-SBV	1
4	1001006	Surajmal Vihar–SBV-1001006	2
5	1001008	SBV No.1, Bhola Nath Nagaanr-1001008	2
6	1001009	Anand Vihar-SKV-1001009	1
7	1001018	Bhola Nath Nagar, No.1-SKV-1001018	2
8	1001022	Vivek Vihar- SKV-1001022	2
9	1001102	Surajmal Vihar-SKV-1001102	2
10	1001105	Jhilmil Colony-SBV-1001105	2
11	1001106	Kiran Vihar-SKV-1001106	2
12	1001109	Kiran Vihar-SBV-1001109	2
13	1001110	Rajgarh Colony-SBV-1001110	1
14	1001196	Vishwas Nagar-SKV-1001196	2
15	1002001	Mandawali-SBV (Veer Udham Singh)-1002001	1
16	1002002	Patparganj-SBV (Genda Lal Dixit)-1002002	2
17	1002003	Kalyanvas-SBV (Raj Bihari Bose)-1002003	2
18	1002004	Shakarpur, No.2-SBV (Ishwar Chand)-1002004	2
19	1002005	West Vinod Nagar-SBV-1002005	2
20	1002006	Mayur Vihar, Phase I, Pkt. II-SBV (Prem Chand)-1002006	2
21	1002007	East Vinod Nagar-SBV (Jai Prakash Narayan)-1002007	1
22	1002008	Kalyanpuri-SBV	1
23	1002010	Trilokpuri, Block 20-SBV-1002010	2
24	1002013	Dallupura-SBV-1002013	1
25	1002015	Mayur Vihar, Phase II, Pkt.B-SBV-1002015	2
26	1002016	Mayur Vihar, Phase I, Pkt.IV-SBV(Shaheed Capt.Hanifuddin)-1002016	2
27	1002022	Kalyanpuri-SKV (Mother Teresa)-1002022	1
28	1002023	Mandawali-SKV-1002023	2
29	1002024	Trilokpuri, Block 27-SKV-1002024	1
30	1002025	Trilokpuri, Block 20-SKV (Sharda Sen)-1002025	1
31	1002026	Kondli-SKV (Jeeja Bai)-1002026	2
32	1002027	Dallupura-SKV-1002027	2
33	1002028	East Vinod Nagar-SKV (Ravindra Thakur)-1002028	2
34	1002029	Mayur Vihar, Phase II, Pkt.B-SKV (Annie Besant)-1002029	1
35	1002031	Patparganj-SKV-1002031	2
36	1002032	West Vinod Nagar-SKV-1002032	2
37	1002033	KalyanVas-SKV-1002033	1
38	1002033	Mayur Vihar, Phase I, Pkt.II-SKV (Janaki Devi)-1002034	1
39	1002036	Mayur Vihar, Phase I, Pkt.IV-SKV-1002036	2
40	1002030	Trilokpuri, Block 27-SBV-1002177	2
41	1002183	New Ashok Nagar-SKV-1002183	1
42	1002185	Gazipur-SKV-1002184	2

		-	
43	1002189	Patparganj, I.P. Extn- Sarvodaya (Co-ed) SS-1002189	2
44	1002190	Mandawali , No.3 – SKV-1002190	2
45	1002192	Shakarpur, No.1-SBV-1002192	2
46	1002193	Shakarpur, No.2-SKV-1002193	2
47	1002195	Shakarpur, School Block-SBV-1002195	2
48	1002196	Shakarpur, No.1-SKV-1002196	2
49	1002198	Kondli-SBV-1002198	2
50	1002360	Khichari Pur Village ,J.J Colony – SKV-1002360	2
51	1002367	Mandawali, No.2 – SBV-1002367	2
52	1002368	Mandawali, No.2- SKV-1002368	2
53	1002369	Khichripur Village, J.J.Colony- SBV-1002369	2
54	1002400	khichripur- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1002400	1
55	1003001	Laxmi Nagar-SBV-1003001	2
56	1003002	Rani Garden-SBV-1003002	1
57	1003003	Jheel Khurenja, No.1-SBV-1003003	2
58	1003004	Kailash Nagar-SBV-1003004	2
59	1003012	Gandhi Nagar-SBV-1003012	2
60	1003013	Krishna Nagar-SBV-1003013	1
61	1003024	Geeta Colony, Block 13-SKV-1003024	1
62	1003025	Chander Nagar-SKV-1003025	1
63	1003026	Shankar Nagar-SKV-1003026	2
64	1003027	Gandhi Nagar, No.1-SKV-1003027	2
65	1003028	Laxmi Nagar-SKV-1003028	1
66	1003036	Krishna Nagar-SKV	1
67	1003152	Radhey Shyam Park-SBV-1003152	2
68	1003153	Radhey Shyam Park- SKV-1003153	2
69	1003204	Old Seelampur-SKV-1003204	2
70	1003265	Old Seelampur –SBV-1003265	2
71	1104001	Yamuna Vihar, Block B, No.1-SBV-1104001	1
72	1104002	Khajoori Khas-SBV-1104002	2
73	1104003	Yamuna Vihar, Block B, No.2-SBV-1104003	1
74	1104018	Yamuna Vihar, Block C, No.1-SKV-1104018	2
75	1104019	Ghonda, No.2-SKV-1104019	2
76	1104020	Gokalpuri-SKV-1104020	2
77	1104021	Gokalpur Village-SKV-1104021	2
78	1104022	Khajoori Khas-SKV-1104022	2
79	1104024	Yamuna Vihar, Block C, No.2-SKV-1104024	2
80	1104418	Badarpur Khadar – SV-1104418	2
81	1105001	Shahadara, G.T. Road-SBV (Gandhi Memorial)-1105001	2
82	1105002	Gautam Puri-SBV-1105002	2
83	1105003	Brahmpuri-SBV-1105003	2
84	1105004	New Seelampur, No.1-SBV-1105004	2
85	1105008	Jafrabad- SBV-1105008	2
86	1105018	Jafrabad, Zeenat Mahal(Urdu Medium)-SKV-1105018	1

87	1105019	Babarpur-SKV-1105019	2
88	1105020	New Seelampur, No.1-SKV (C.R.Dass)-1105020	1
89	1105021	Shastri Park-SKV-1105021	2
90	1105024	Shahadara, G.T.Road-SKV-1105024	2
91	1105110	Shahadara, G.T. Road-SKV (Mani Ben Patel Bharti Mahila)-1105110	1
92	1105236	Shastri Park, Buland Masjid, SKV-1105236	2
93	1105242	Shastri Park, Buland Masjid, SBV-1105242	2
94	1106001	Nand Nagri, Block B-SBV (B.P)-1106001	2
95	1106002	Dilshad Garden, Block C-SBV-1106002	2
96	1106003	Nand Nagri, Block E-SBV-1106003	1
97	1106018	New Seemapuri-SKV-1106018	2
98	1106019	Mandoli-SKV-1106019	1
99	1106020	Shahdara, Mansarovar Park, No.1-SKV-1106020	1
100	1106021	Seemapuri-SKV (Vishwamitra)-1106021	1
101	1106022	Nand Nagri, Block B-SKV (Raja Ravi Verma)-1106022	2
102	1106023	Dilshad Garden, Block J&K-SKV (St. Eknath)-1106023	1
103	1106024	East of Loni Road, DDA Flats-SKV-1106024	2
104	1106113	Nand Nagri, Block E-SKV	1
105	1106114	Shahdara, Mansarover Park, No.2-SKV-1106114	2
105	1207004	Nehru Vihar-SKV-1207004	1
100	1207004	Jagat Pur- SKV(Mahavir Singh)-1207005	1
107	1207003	Shankaracharya Marg,Shahed Bhai Bal Mukand-SV-1207008	2
100	1207009	Burari-SBV-1207009	2
110	1207005	Govt. Sarvodaya Vidyalaya No.3, Shakti Nagar-1207011	1
111	1207011	Timar Pur-SBV-1207012	1
112	1207012	Roop Nagar,RSV NO-4-1207013	2
113	1207013	Gokhle Marg-SBV-1207014	1
114	1207014	Roshanara Road-SBV-1207015	1
114	1207013	Mori Gate, No.1-SBV-1207012	2
115	1207022	Lancer Road Near Maal Road-1207032	1
110	1207032	Sabzi Mandi, Kedar Building, Amar Shaheed Matadeen Lodha-SKV-	1
117	1207033	1207033	2
118	1207034	Timar Pur-SKV-1207034	2
119	1207035	Malka Ganj-SKV-1207035	1
120	1207036	Burari-SKV-1207036	1
121	1207037	Shakti Nagar, No.1-SKV-1207037	2
122	1207107	Sham Nath Marg,Shaheed Amir Chand-SV-1207107	2
123	1207112	Magazine Road-SKV-1207112	2
124	1208001	Gulabi Bagh-SBV-1208001	2
125	1208002	Qutab Road-SBV-1208002	2
126	1208013	Gulabi Bagh-SKV-1208013	2
127	1208013	Partap Nagar- SKV-1208014	2
128	1208014	Sarai Rohilla-SKV-1208015	2
129	1208015	Idgah Road-SKV-1208016	2
130	1208017	Chandni Chowk, Diwan Hall, SKV-1208017	2
100	120001/		103

131	1208018	Padam Nagar-SKV-1208018	2
132	1208025	Pul Bangash-SKV-1208025	2
133	1208090	Inder Lok-SKV-1208090	2
134	1208095	Shastri Nagar-SKV-1208095	1
135	1208229	Shastri Nagar, Lalita Block – SBV-1208229	2
136	1309001	C.C. Colony-SBV-1309001	2
137	1309004	New Police Lines-SV-1309004	1
138	1309005	Shalimar Bagh, Block BT-SV-1309005	1
139	1309025	Dhakka-SKV-1309025	2
140	1309026	Model Town, No.1-SKV-1309026	2
141	1309027	Guru Teg Bahadur Nagar-SKV-1309027	2
142	1309028	Rana Partap Bagh-SKV-1309028	1
143	1309030	Shalimar Bagh, Block BL-SKV-1309030	1
144	1309031	Adarsh Nagar-SKV-1309031	2
145	1309032	Shalimar Bagh, Block B(AH)-SKV-1309032	2
146	1309167	Vijay Nagar-SKV-1309167	2
147	1309253	Jahangirpuri, Block A- SBV-1309253	2
148	1309254	Jahangirpuri, Block A, No.2 – SKV-1309254	2
149	1309256	Jahangirpuri, Block D-SKV (Rani Chennama)-1309256	2
150	1309267	Bakhtawarpur-SKV (BMS)-1309267	2
151	1309271	Kalyan Vihar-SV-1309271	2
152	1309279	Jahangirpuri,Plot No.5, A-Block – SKV-1309279	2
153	1310002	Prahalad Pur-SBV-1310002	2
154	1310004	Sannoth-SV-1310004	2
155	1310005	Tikri Khurd- SKV-1310005	2
156	1310007	Nangal Thakran-SBV (Ved Pandit Khushi Ram)-1310007	2
157	1310017	Narela, SBV-1310017	2
158	1310031	Alipur-SKV-1310031	2
159	1310032	Prahalad Pur-SKV-1310032	2
160	1310033	Dariyapur Kalan-SKV (Updesh Kaur)-1310033	2
161	1310034	Badli-SKV-1310034	2
162	1310036	Narela, No.1-SKV-1310036	2
163	1310039	Khera Kalan-SKV (Baba Nane Nath)-1310039	2
164	1310041	Khera Khurd-SKV-1310041	2
165	1310042	Bawana-SKV (Ravi Shankar)-1310042	2
166	1310043	Pooth Khurd-SKV (Raja RamMohan Roy)-1310043	2
167	1310168	Bankner-SBV-1310168	2
168	1310170	Narela, No.2-SKV-1310170	2
169	1310408	Narela Sector B-4, SV-1310408-1310408	2
170	1310458	Tikri Khurd- SBV-1310458	2
171	1411001	Anandwas-SBV-1411001	1
172	1411002	Shakurpur, No.1-SBV-1411002	1
173	1411003	Ashok Vihar, Phase I, Block H-SBV-1411003	1
174	1411005	Kailash Enclave-SV-1411005	2

175	1411007	Pitampura, Block ZP- Sarvodaya Co-ed SSS-1411007	2
176	1411008	Pitampura, Block FU-SV-1411008	2
177	1411021	Keshavpuram, Block A-SKV-1411021	2
178	1411026	Ashok Vihar, Phase I, Block H-SKV-1411026	2
179	1411027	Ashok Vihar, Phase II-SKV-1411027	2
180	1411028	Keshavpuram, No.1-SKV-1411028	1
181	1411029	Keshavpuram- SBV-1411029	2
182	1411030	Shakurpur, No.2-SKV-1411030	2
183	1411031	Bharat Nagar-SKV-1411031	2
184	1411032	Rampura- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1411032	2
185	1411034	Wazirpur, J.J. Colony-SKV-1411034	2
186	1411035	Wazirpur Village-SV-1411035	2
187	1411123	Saraswati Vihar, Block C-SV-1411123	2
188	1411124	Sharda Niketan-SV-1411124	2
189	1412001	Sultanpuri, Block-C, Sarvodaya Sr. Sec. Vidyalaya -1412001	2
190	1412002	Mangolpuri, Block K-SBV-1412002	2
191	1412005	Sultanpuri, Block C- SBV-1412005	2
192	1412007	Pooth Kalan-SBV-1412007	2
193	1412008	Sultanpuri, Block H- SBV-1412008	2
194	1412011	Mangolpuri, Block R-SBV-1412011	2
195	1412013	Mangolpuri, Plot II,Kamdhenu- SBV-1412013	2
196	1412014	Mangolpuri, Block O- SBV-1412014	2
197	1412018	Mangolpuri, Block Y- SBV-1412018	2
198	1412022	Mangolpuri, Block-C, S(Co-ed)Sr. Sec. Vidyalaya-1412022	2
199	1412024	Mangolpuri, Block H-SKV-1412024	2
200	1412025	Mangolpuri, Block D-SKV (Kamdhenu)-1412025	1
201	1412026	Sultanpuri, Block C-SKV-1412026	2
202	1412027	Pooth Kalan-SKV-1412027	1
203	1412029	Sultanpuri, Block H-SKV-1412029	2
204	1412030	Mangolpuri, Block U-SKV-1412030	2
205	1412031	Mangolpuri, Block O-SKV-1412031	2
206	1412080	Mangolpuri, Block Q-SKV-1412080	2
207	1412082	Mangolpuri, Block-K-2,SV-1412082	2
208	1412084	Pooth Kalan, Rohini Extn., Sector 20- SKV-1412084	2
209	1412087	Sultanpuri, A-Block- SBV-1412087	2
210	1412090	Mangolpuri, Block P- SBV-1412090	2
211	1412092	Nithari Village- SBV-1412092	2
212	1412093	Nithari-SKV	0
213	1412095	Rani Khera-S(Co-ed)V-1412095	2
214	1412248	Pooth Kalan, Rohini Extn., Sector 20- SBV-1412248	2
215	1412289	Rohini, Phase-III, Sec-21- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1412289	2
216	1412290	Rohini, Sec-22- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1412290	2
217	1413001	Chandpur Majra-SV-1413001	1
218	1413002	Rohini, Sector 3-SV-1413002	2
			•

1413003	Ghevra-SV-1413003	
		2
1413004	Rohini, Sector 6-SV-1413004	2
1413006	Rohini, Sector 2 – G(Co-ed) Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1413006	2
1413010	Rohini, Sector 9-SV (shaheed capt. Sanjeev Dahiya)-1413010	2
1413025	Kanjhawala-SKV-1413025	2
1413026	Rithala-SKV-1413026	2
1413027	Sarvodaya Co-ed Vidyalaya Sec. 8 Rohini-1413027	2
1413028	Qutabgarh-SKV-1413028	2
1413030	Rohini, Avantika, Sector 1-SKV-1413030	2
1413067	Prashant Vihar-SKV-1413067	1
1413070	Rohini, Sector 16, Pocket A-SKV-1413070	2
1413074	Rohini, Sector 7-SV-1413074	1
1413078	Karala-SKV-1413078	1
1413181	Jaunti-SV-1413181	2
1413266	Sawada(Ghevra) Colony, A-Block- SKV-1413266	2
1413267	Sawada(Ghevra) Colony H-Block- SV-1413267	2
1413323	Sawada(Ghevra) Colony, B-Block- SBV-1413323	2
1413333		1
		2
		2
		2
		2
		2
		2
	·	1
		2
		2
	• •	2
		1
		2
		2
		2
		2
		2
		2
	•	2
		1
	-	2
		1
		1
		2
		2
		2
101010		2
	1413006 1413025 1413026 1413027 1413028 1413030 1413070 1413074 1413078 1413078 1413266 1413267	1413006 Rohini, Sector 2 – G(Co-ed) Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1413006 1413010 Rohini, Sector 9-SV (shaheed capt. Sanjeev Dahiya)-1413010 1413025 Kanjhawala-SKV-1413025 1413026 Rithala-SKV-1413026 1413027 Sarvodaya Co-ed Vidyalaya Sec. 8 Rohini-1413027 1413028 Qutabgarh-SKV-1413028 1413030 Rohini, Avantika, Sector 1-SKV-1413030 1413047 Rohini, Sector 1-SKV-1413070 1413078 Rarala-SKV-1413074 1413074 Rohini, Sector 7-SV-1413074 1413075 Sarvada(Ghevra) Colony, A-Block- SKV-1413266 1413267 Sawada(Ghevra) Colony, A-Block- SKV-1413267 1413333 Rohini, Sector-17- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1413333 1413334 Rohini, Sector-17- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1413333 1413335 Sawada(Ghevra) Colony, B-Block- SKV-1413267 1413333 Rohini, Sector-17- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1413333 1413335 Sawada(Ghevra) Colony, B-Block- SKV-1413267 1413336 Rohini, Sector-17- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1413333 1413336 Rohini, Sector-17- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1413336 1514005 Tilak Nagar, No.2-SKV-15

263	1516019	Basai Darapur-SKV-1516019	1
264	1516021	Ranjit Nagar-SKV-1516021	2
265	1516022	Shadi Khampur-SKV-1516022	1
266	1516027	Ramesh Nagar-SKV-1516027	2
267	1516104	Karampura, Block H- G(Co-ed) Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1516104	2
268	1516142	West Patel Nagar-SKV-1516142	2
269	1516143	West Patel Nagar-SBV-1516143	1
270	1617002	Nangloi-SBV-1617002	1
271	1617003	Paschim Vihar, A 2-SV(Co-ed)-1617003	2
272	1617005	Ranhaula-SKV-1617005	1
273	1617006	Hiran Kudna-SV(Co-ed)-1617006	2
274	1617007	New Multan Nagar-SV(Co-ed)-1617007	2
275	1617008	Paschim Vihar, B 4-SV(Co-ed)-1617008	2
276	1617010	Nangloi-SKV-1617010	2
277	1617011	Paschim Vihar, B 3-SKV-1617011	2
278	1617012	Tikri Kalan-SKV-1617012	2
279	1617013	Nangloi, Sultanpuri Road-SKV-1617013	1
280	1617014	Mundka Village-SKV-1617014	2
281	1617026	Nilothi-SKV-1617026	2
282	1617028	Peera Garhi Village- SKV-1617028	2
283	1617036	Amalwas, Jawalapuri-SKV-1617036	2
284	1617219	Nilothi-SBV-1617219	2
285	1617222	Govt. Sarvodaya Kanya Vidyalaya, Shiv Ram Park, Nangloi-1617222	2
286	1617223	Govt. Sarvodaya Bal Vidyalaya, Nihal Vihar, Nangloi-1617223	2
287	1617227	Ranhaula- SBV-1617227	2
288	1617254	Peera Garhi Village- SBV-1617254	2
289	1618001	Matiala-SBV-1618001	2
290	1618002	Vikas Puri,Block A-SBV-1618002	2
291	1618003	Janakpuri, Possangipur B1-SV(Co-ed)-1618003	1
292	1618005	Janakpuri, Block C, No.2-SBV-1618005	2
293	1618008	Uttam Nagar-SBV-1618008	2
294	1618009	Kakrola-SBV-1618009	2
295	1618017	Janakpuri –SKV No.1,C-Block-1618017	1
296	1618018	Janakpuri, Block A-SKV-1618018	1
297	1618019	Vikas Puri, Block G-SKV-1618019	2
298	1618020	Kakrola-SKV-1618020	2
299	1618022	Janakpuri C-Block,SKV No.2 -1618022	2
300	1618057	Uttam Nagar-SKV-1618057	2
301	1618061	HASTSAL-SKV-1618061	2
302	1618062	Vikas Puri, Block A-SKV-1618062	1
303	1618063	Mohan Garden-SKV-1618063	2
304	1618070	Matiala-SKV-1618070	2
305	1618281	Hastsal, Janta Flats- SBV-1618281	2
306	1719001	R.K. Puram, Sector 12-SV (Jose Marti)-1719001	2

307	1719002	Sarojini Nagar, No.1-SBV (Ganesh Shankar Vidyarthi)	1
308	1719013	R.K. Puram, Sector 2-Sarvodaya Co-ed Vidyalaya-1719013	1
309	1719022	R.K. Puram, Sector 7, No.3-SV-1719022	1
310	1719029	Sarojini Nagar, No.1-SKV-1719029	2
311	1719069	R.K. Puram, Sector 2, No.1-SV-1719069	2
312	1719070	R.K.Puram, Sector-6, Govt. S.(Co-ed) SSS -1719070	2
313	1719073	Moti Bagh I-SKV-1719073	2
314	1719102	Netaji Nagar(Co-Ed)-SV-1719102	2
315	1719105	Moti Bagh-II, Nanakpura-(Co-Ed)SV-1719105	2
316	1719106	Safdarjung Enclave-Sarvodaya(Co-Ed)SSS-1719106	1
317	1719125	Munirka, Sarvodaya(Co-ed) SSS-1719125	2
318	1719130	R.K. Puram,Sector-13 G(Co-ed)SV-1719130	2
319	1720001	Delhi CanttSBV-1720001	2
320	1720002	Naraina, Ist Shift-SBV-1720002	2
321	1720003	Mehram Nagar-S(Co-ed)V-1720003	2
322	1720014	Janak Puri, Block D, No.1-SKV-1720014	2
323	1720015	Inderpuri, Budh Nagar, F- Block- SKV-1720015	2
324	1720017	Pusa, IARI-SKV-1720017	2
325	1720018	Delhi CanttSKV-1720018	2
326	1720022	Naraina-SKV-1720022	2
327	1720024	Vasant Vihar, SV	1
328	1720027	Janak Puri, Block D-SBV-1720027	1
329	1720030	Rajokari-SKV-1720030	2
330	1720032	Mahipal Pur- Amar Shaheed Major Sehrawat SKV-1720032	2
331	1720033	Ghitorni-SKV-1720033	2
332	1720121	Inder Puri, Shahid Captain Amit Verma Govt. SV (Co-ed)	2
333	1720181	Vasant Kuni, D-Block- RPVV-1720181	1
334	1821001	Palam Enclave, No.2-SBV-1821001	1
335	1821004	Palam Village, No.1- SBV-1821004	2
336	1821015	Palam Village, No.2-SKV-1821015	2
337	1821016	Sagarpur, No.1-SKV-1821016	1
338	1821017	Sagarpur, No.2-SKV-1821017	2
339	1821018	Palam Enclave, No.1-SKV-1821018	2
340	1821020	Raj Nagar-II SKV-1821020	2
341	1821022	Samalka-SKV	0
342	1821025	Vijay Enclave-SKV-1821025	2
343	1821026	Chhawla-SKV-1821026	2
344	1821027	Raj Nagar-I SKV-1821027	2
345	1821028	Vijay Enclave-SBV-1821028	1
346	1821030	Dwarka Sector-I Pkt-7-SKV-1821030	2
347	1821032	Bijwasan(Bharthal)SBV-1821032	2
348	1821032	Shahabad Mohammadpur- SKV-1821033	2
349	1821033	Shahabad Mohammadpur- SBV-1821041	2
350	1821041	Dwarka Sector-I Pkt-7 SBV-1821234	2
330	1021234		Z

351	1821279	DWARKA SEC-17 GOVT CO-ED SARVODAYA VIDYALAYA-1821279	1
352	1821282	Dwarka, Sector-22- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1821282	1
353	1822002	Najafgarh-S(Co-ed)V-1822002	1
354	1822003	Surhera-SV-1822003	2
355	1822005	Pandwala Kalan-SV-1822005	2
356	1822006	Daulat Pur-SV-1822006	2
357	1822007	Shikar Pur-SV-1822007	1
358	1822039	Dhansa-SKV-1822039	2
359	1822040	Kair-SKV-1822040	2
360	1822055	Jaffarpur Kalan-S(Co-ed)V-1822055	2
361	1822061	Najafgarh, Dharampura-SKV-1822061	2
362	1822176	Deendar Pur-Sarvodaya Kanya Vidalaya-1822176	2
363	1822247	Deendar Pur – SBV-1822247	1
364	1822262	Dichaon Kalan- G Coed SV-1822262	2
365	1923003	Jonapur- Baba Neem Karoli, SKV-1923003	2
366	1923004	Mehrauli Qutab, Sarvodaya Bal Sr. Sec. Vidyalaya-1923004	1
367	1923005	Dr. Ambedkar Nagar, Sector IV, No.1- SBV (Yogi Arvind)-1923005	2
368	1923014	Fatehpur Beri- SBV-1923014	2
369	1923019	Dr. Ambedkar Nagar, Sector IV-SBV-1923019	2
370	1923036	Ishani Govt. Sarvodaya Kanya Vidyalaya G-BLOCK SAKET-1923036	2
371	1923037	Chirag Delhi-SKV-1923037	2
372	1923038	Mehrauli Ramanujan-SKV-1923038	2
373	1923041	Hauz Rani-Sr.Sec.SKV (Raja RamMohan Roy)-1923041	2
374	1923042	Deoli-SKV (Bachhan Prasad)-1923042	1
375	1923046	Malviya Nagar-SKV-1923046	2
376	1923056	Saket, Block J-SBV (Vir Chander Singh Garhwal)-1923056	2
377	1923057	Begumpur, MMTC/STC Colony-SKV-1923057	2
378	1923059	Fatehpur Beri-SKV (Priya Darshani)-1923059	2
379	1923061	Sultanpur-SKV-1923061	2
380	1923062	Khanpur-SKV (Hakikat Rai)-1923062	2
381	1923063	AYA NAGAR-SKV-1923063	1
382	1923071	Pushp Vihar, M.B.Road-SKV-1923071	2
383	1923079	Mehrauli, No.2- SKV-1923079	2
384	1923081	Chattarpur, Acharya Tulsi SBV-1923081	2
385	1923346	Sangam Vihar, J-Block- SKV-1923346	2
386	1923351	Dr. Ambedkar Nagar, Sector-V (Dashinpuri Extension) - SV-1923351	2
387	1923357	Sangam Vihar, J-Block – SBV-1923357	2
388	1923359	Jonapur – SBV-1923359	2
389	1923393	Dr. Ambedkar Nagar, Sector IV, No.2- SBV-1923393	2
390	1924001	Sriniwaspuri-SBV (Govind Ballabh Pant)-1924001	1
391	1924003	Ali Ganj-SV-1924003	2
392	1924009	Sadiq Nagar-SBV-1924009	2
393	1924023	GEORGI STOIKOV RAKOVSKI SKV C-BLOCK DEFENCE COLONY-1924023	2
394	1924024	Kidwai Nagar, No.1-SKV (Rani Durgawati)	1

205	1024025		
395	1924025	Defence Colony, Block A- SN SKV-1924025	1
396	1924027	East of Kailash, No.2-SKV-1924027	2
397	1924033	Andrews Ganj- SKV-1924033	2
398	1924037	Jungpura-SKV (Kamla Nehru)-1924037	2
399	1924039	INA Colony- Sarvodaya Vidyalaya (Rani Durgawati)-1924039	1
400	1924043	Hari Nagar Ashram-SKV-1924043	2
401	1925002	Noor Nagar- SBV -1925002	2
402	1925003	Chirag Enclave-SBV (Kautilya)-1925003	2
403	1925006	Madanpur Khadar- SBV (Rama Krishna)-1925006	2
404	1925007	Tuglakabad ExtnSBV (Sardar Vallabhbhai Patel)-1925007	2
405	1925009	Molar Band, No.1- SBV-1925009	2
406	1925017	Tuglakabad, Railway Colony- SBV-1925017	2
407	1925029	Kalkaji, No.1-SKV (Veer Savarkar)-1925029	2
408	1925031	Tuglakabad, Railway Colony-SKV (Rani Jhansi)-1925031	1
409	1925032	Green Park ExtnSKV (Gargi)-1925032	2
410	1925033	New Friends Colony-SKV-1925033	2
411	1925035	Noor Nagar-SKV -1925035	2
412	1925037	Molar Band- SKV-1925037	2
413	1925038	Kalkaji, No.2-SKV-1925038	2
414	1925040	Tuglakabad Village-SKV-1925040	2
415	1925056	Tughlakabad ExtnSBV-1925056	2
416	1925059	Lajpat Nagar, Ring Road-SBV (Shaheed Hemu Kalani)-1925059	2
417	1925060	Chitranjan Park-SKV (Shyama Prasad Mukherjee)-1925060	2
418	1925061	Tughlakabad Extn., No.1-SKV (Aruna Asif Ali)-1925061	2
419	1925062	Madanpur Khadar- SKV-1925062	1
420	1925246	Masjid Moth- Sarvodaya(Co-ed) Vidyalaya-1925246	2
421	1925333	Shahpur Jat-S(Co-Ed)V-1925333	2
422	1925402	Molar Band, No.2- SBV-1925402	2
423	1925418	Sarai Kale Khan, Vidyut Vihar- Govt. SV-1925418	2
424	1925430	Kalkaji- Govt. Co-ed Sarvodaya Vidyalaya-1925430	1
425	1925432	Madanpur Khadar Extn., J.J. Colony, Phase-II- Govt. Co-ed SV	1
426	2026001	President Estate-SV (Dr.Rajinder Prasad)-2026001	2
427	2026002	Kitchner Road-SV-2026002	2
428	2026004	Pandara Road-SKV-2026004	2
429	2026005	Jor Bagh-SV-2026005	2
430	2127001	Rouse Avenue-SBV-2127001	2
431	2127002	Jama Masjid, No.1(Urdu Medium)-SBV-2127002	2
432	2127003	Darya Ganj, Pataudi House-SBV-2127003	2
433	2127014	Kamla Market, Zeenat Mahal-SKV No.1-2127014	2
434	2127015	Mata Sundri Road-SKV-2127015	2
435	2127016	Dayanand Road-SKV-2127016	2
436	2127017	Jama Masjid, No.2-SKV-2127017	2
437	2127021	Bulbuli Khana-SKV-2127021	3
438	2127022	Haweli Azam Khan-SKV-2127022	2

439	2127024	Jama Masjid, No.1(Hindi Medium)-SKV-2127024	2
440	2127179	Lal Kuan, Zeenat Mahal, No.2-SKV-2127179	1
441	2128001	Paharganj-SBV-2128001	2
442	2128002	Jhandewalan, Plot 6-SBV (Asharfi Devi)-2128002	2
443	2128008	Rani Jhansi Road-SBV-2128008	2
444	2128018	Aram Bagh Lane-SKV-2128018	2
445	2128019	Old Rajinder Nagar-SKV (Swami Daya Nand)-2128019	1
446	2128020	Prasad Nagar-SKV (Baba Ramdev)-2128020	2
447	2128032	New Rajinder Nagar-SV (Rana Pratap)-2128032	2
			790

• • •	VACANT POST OF MALI			
S.No.	Schoolid	School Name	Vacant	
1	1104012	Bhajanpura-G(Co-ed)SSS (RDJK)	1	
2	1105116	Brahmpuri-GGSSS	1	
3	1207012	Timar Pur-SBV	1	
4	1207107	Sham Nath Marg, Shaheed Amir Chand-SV	1	
5	1208014	Partap Nagar- SKV	1	
6	1208016	Idgah Road-SKV	1	
7	1208095	Shastri Nagar-SKV	1	
8	1309025	Dhakka-SKV	1	
9	1309031	Adarsh Nagar-SKV	1	
10	1309254	Jahangirpuri, Block A, No.2 - SKV	1	
11	1309266	Bakhtawarpur-GBSSS	1	
12	1309267	Bakhtawarpur-SKV (BMS)	1	
13	1309270	Mukhmail Pur-G(Co-ed)SSS	1	
14	1310004	Sannoth-SV	1	
15	1310005	Tikri Khurd- SKV	1	
16	1310007	Nangal Thakran-SBV (Ved Pandit Khushi Ram)	1	
17	1310009	Badli-GBSSS	1	
18	1310017	Narela, SBV	1	
19	1310157	Siraspur-GGSSS	1	
20	1310166	Narela-GBSSS (Mussadi Lal)	1	
21	1310169	Holambi Kalan,B-Block GGSSS	1	
22	1310170	Narela, No.2-SKV	1	
23	1310399	HOLAMBI KALAN, METRO VIHAR, A-BLK G(CO-ED) SSS	1	
24	1310400	GHOGA G(CO-ED)SSS	1	
25	1310415	Bawana J. J. Colony No.2 GBSSS	1	
26	1411005	Kailash Enclave-SV	1	
27	1411034	Wazirpur, J.J. Colony-SKV	1	
28	1411041	Pitampura, Block SU-GGSSS	1	
29	1411125	Shakurpur, No.1-GGSSS	1	
30	1412026	Sultanpuri, Block C-SKV	1	
31	1412027	Pooth Kalan-SKV	1	
32	1412084	Pooth Kalan, Rohini Extn., Sector 20- SKV	1	
33	1413001	Chandpur Majra-SV	1	
34	1413004	Rohini, Sector 6-SV	1	
35	1413009	Nizam Pur-G(Co-Ed)SSS	1	
36	1413025	Kanjhawala-SKV	1	
37	1413023	Qutabgarh-SKV	1	
38	1413028	Rohini, Sector 16, Pocket A-SKV	1	
39	1413070	Rohini, Sector 7-SV	1	
40	1413074	Karala-SKV	1	
40	1413078	Jaunti-SV	1	
41	1413181	Jaunu-Sv Janakpuri, Block B, No.2-SBV (Shaheed Capt. Anuj Nayyar)	1	

43	1514013	Khyala, No.2-SKV	1
44	1514019	Janakpuri, Block B SKV	1
45	1515006	Rajouri Garden ExtnGBSSS	1
46	1515018	Rajouri Garden Extn., GBSSS	1
47	1516002	Ramesh Nagar-SBV	1
48	1516010	Moti Nagar SBV	1
49	1516018	Moti Nagar SKV	1
50	1516027	Ramesh Nagar-SKV	1
51	1516142	West Patel Nagar-SKV	1
52	1617030	Baprola-G(Co-ed)SSS	1
53	1617036	Amalwas, Jawalapuri-SKV	1
54	1618004	Uttam Nagar, No.2-GBSSS	1
55	1618061	HASTSAL-SKV	1
56	1618062	Vikas Puri, Block A-SKV	1
57	1618063	Mohan Garden-SKV	1
58	1719001	R.K. Puram, Sector 12-SV (Jose Marti)	1
59	1719010	Moti Bagh I-GBSSS	1
60	1719013	R.K. Puram, Sector 2-Sarvodaya Co-ed Vidyalaya	1
61	1719073	Moti Bagh I-SKV	1
62	1719102	Netaji Nagar(Co-Ed)-SV	1
63	1719104	R. K. Puram, Sec-5(Co-Ed)-GSSS	1
64	1719130	R.K. Puram,Sector-13 G(Co-ed)SV	1
65	1720002	Naraina, Ist Shift-SBV	1
66	1821022	Samalka-SKV	1
67	1821027	Raj Nagar-I SKV	1
68	1821041	Shahabad Mohammadpur- SBV	1
69	1822003	Surhera-SV	1
70	1822005	Pandwala Kalan-SV	1
71	1822007	Shikar Pur-SV	1
72	1822012	Kair-GBSSS	1
73	1822013	Ujwa-GBSSS	1
74	1822024	Rawta-G(Co-ed)SSS	1
75	1822025	Jhatikara-G(Co-ed)SSS	1
76	1822027	Paprawat-GGSSS	1
77	1822028	Goela Khurd-GGSSS	1
78	1822031	Khera Dabar-G(Co-ed)SSS	1
79	1822037	Hasanpur Village- G(Co-ed)SSS	1
80	1822051	Ghumanhera-GGSSS	1
81	1822056	Khaira-GGSSS	1
82	1822058	Pandawala Khurd-GGSSS	1
83	1822059	Malikpur-G(Co-ed)SSS	1
84	1822065	Najafgarh, Jharoda Kalan-GBSSS	1
85	1822177	Najafgarh Stadium-GGSSS	1
86	1822178	Mitraon-G(Co-ed)SSS	1

87	1923036	Ishani Govt. Sarvodaya Kanya Vidyalaya G-BLOCK SAKET	1
88	1923041	Hauz Rani-Sr.Sec.SKV (Raja RamMohan Roy)	1
89	1923057	Begumpur, MMTC/STC Colony-SKV	1
90	1923061	Sultanpur-SKV	1
		GEORGI STOIKOV RAKOVSKI SARVODAYA KANYA VIDYALAYA	
91	1924023	C-BLOCK DEFENCE COLONY	1
92	1924030	Kidwai Nagar, No.2-GGSSS	1
93	1924188	Lodhi Road-G(Co-Ed)SSS	1
94	1925003	Chirag Enclave-SBV (Kautilya)	1
95	1925035	Noor Nagar-SKV	1
96	1925037	Molar Band- SKV	1
97	1925248	Badarpur, No.3-GGSSS	1
98	1925333	Shahpur Jat-S(Co-Ed)V	1
		Total	98